

ATM ID: *[INSERT ATM ID]*

PROJECT NO: *[INSERT PROJECT NUMBER]*

PROJECT NAME: *[INSERT PROJECT NAME AND DESCRIPTION OF WORKS AND SERVICES, AS APPLICABLE]*

DESIGN SERVICES CONTRACT (INTERNATIONAL)

(DSCI-2022)

TENDER DOCUMENTS

***[Last amended: 16 June 2023 - PLEASE REMOVE BEFORE THE TENDER DOCUMENTS ARE PUBLISHED ON AUSTENDER OR OTHERWISE ISSUED TO TENDERERS]***

**Please note:**

* matters in ***[SQUARE BRACKETS AND ITALICS]*** are to be completed by the Commonwealth/Tender Administrator before the Tender Documents are published on AusTender or otherwise issued to Tenderers; and
* matters in **[SQUARE BRACKETS AND BOLD]** are to be completed by the Tenderer before lodging a Tender.

Contents

[Part 1 - TENDER CONDITIONS 1](#_Toc137745696)

[1. INFORMATION FOR TENDERERS 2](#_Toc137745697)

[2. interpretation of tender documents, QUESTIONS AND AMENDMENTS and governing law 2](#_Toc137745698)

[3. TENDERS 7](#_Toc137745699)

[4. evaluation of tenders 10](#_Toc137745700)

[5. tenderer's due diligence 12](#_Toc137745701)

[6. information documents 13](#_Toc137745702)

[7. proposed procedure before and after Closing date and time 13](#_Toc137745703)

[8. acceptance of tenders 17](#_Toc137745704)

[9. NOTIFICATION AND DEBRIEF 17](#_Toc137745705)

[10. COSTS AND CLAIMS 18](#_Toc137745706)

[11. joint bids 18](#_Toc137745707)

[12. RESTRICTION ON USE OF PERSONNEL IN PREPARATION of tender 19](#_Toc137745708)

[13. CONFLICT OF INTEREST 19](#_Toc137745709)

[14. USE OF TENDERS 20](#_Toc137745710)

[15. IMPROPER OR UNLAWFUL conduct 20](#_Toc137745711)

[16. Information Security - Confidential Information 21](#_Toc137745712)

[17. Information Security – SENSITIVE AND classified information 21](#_Toc137745713)

[18. commonwealth policies 21](#_Toc137745714)

[19. Australian National Audit Office 21](#_Toc137745715)

[20. COMPLAINTS 21](#_Toc137745716)

[21. Freedom of Information 22](#_Toc137745717)

[22. tenderer's commercial-in-confidence information 23](#_Toc137745718)

[23. PRIVACY 23](#_Toc137745719)

[24. WORKPLACE GENDER EQUALITY 23](#_Toc137745720)

[25. EMPLOYEE ENTITLEMENTS 24](#_Toc137745721)

[26. FINANCIAL VIABILITY 24](#_Toc137745722)

[27. Material Change OR Strategic Interest Issue 26](#_Toc137745723)

[28. Agreed Subconsultants 28](#_Toc137745724)

[29. STATEMENT OF TAX RECORD 28](#_Toc137745725)

[30. ANTI-BRIBERY, CORRUPTION AND MODERN SLAVERY 30](#_Toc137745726)

[31. Special Conditions of Tender 31](#_Toc137745727)

[Part 2 - TENDER PARTICULARS 32](#_Toc137745728)

[Part 3 - TENDER FORM 37](#_Toc137745729)

[Part 4 - TENDER SCHEDULES 45](#_Toc137745730)

[Tender Schedule A Project Understanding 46](#_Toc137745731)

[Tender Schedule B Proposed Resources 52](#_Toc137745732)

[Tender Schedule C Relevant Previous Performance 54](#_Toc137745733)

[Tender Schedule D Program 56](#_Toc137745734)

[Tender Schedule E Anti-Bribery, Corruption and Modern Slavery Statement 58](#_Toc137745735)

[Tender Schedule F Financial 62](#_Toc137745736)

[Tender Schedule G Alternative Proposals 72](#_Toc137745737)

[Tender Schedule H Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation 74](#_Toc137745738)

[Tender Schedule I Statement of Tax Record 80](#_Toc137745739)

[Tender Schedule J Commonwealth Procurement Policy 83](#_Toc137745740)

[Part 5 - CONTRACT 85](#_Toc137745741)

1. - TENDER CONDITIONS

TENDER CONDITIONS

1. INFORMATION FOR TENDERERS
   1. General
      1. The Tenderer is invited to lodge a Tender for the Services on the terms of the Tender Documents.
      2. The Tenderer must direct all questions related to the Tender Documents or the tender process to the Tender Administrator under clause 2.2(a).
   2. AusTender, the Australian Government Tender System
      1. AusTender is the Australian Government's procurement information system. Access to and use of AusTender is subject to terms and conditions. In participating in this tender process, the Tenderer must comply with those terms and conditions and any applicable instructions, processes, procedures and recommendations as advised on AusTender at https://www.tenders.gov.au/infolinks/termsofuse.
      2. The Tenderer must direct all queries and requests for technical or operational support related to AusTender to:

AusTender Help Desk

Telephone: 1300 651 698

International: +61 2 6215 1558

Email: tenders@finance.gov.au

The AusTender Help Desk is available between 9.00am and 5.00pm Australian Capital Territory Local Time, Monday to Friday (excluding Australian Capital Territory and Australian national public holidays).

* + 1. Without limiting paragraph (a), the Tenderer's attention is drawn to clauses 1.8 and 1.9 of the AusTender terms and conditions in relation to late receipt of Tenders and proof of lodgement.

1. interpretation of tender documents, QUESTIONS AND AMENDMENTS and governing law
   1. Interpretation

In the Tender Conditions and in the other Tender Documents:

* + 1. all words and expressions will (unless the context otherwise requires) have the meanings assigned to them:
       1. under clauses 1.1 and 1.2 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5; or
       2. in these Tender Conditions,

provided that the term **Insolvency Event** will have the meaning given in theConditions of Contract in Part 5, except that a reference to "Consultant" in such definition will be read as a reference to the Tenderer;

* + 1. **Annual Financial Report** means:
       1. the financial statements for the year comprising a profit and loss statement for the year, a balance sheet at the end of the year, a statement of cash flows for the year and (if required by the accounting standards) a consolidated profit and loss statement, balance sheet and statement of cash flows;
       2. the notes to the financial statements; and
       3. the directors' declaration about the financial statements and notes;
    2. **Change of Control** meanswhere a person who did not (directly or indirectly) effectively Control the Tenderer at:
       1. if the Tenderer has lodged a registration of interest, the date of submission of its registration of interest; or
       2. if the Tenderer has lodged a Tender, the date of submission of its Tender,

either alone or together with others, acquires Control of the Tenderer;

* + 1. **Claim** includes (without limitation) any claim (at law or in equity):
       1. under, arising out of, or in any way in connection with, any contract which the Tenderer may enter into with the Commonwealth for the Services;
       2. arising out of, or in any way in connection with, any task, thing or relationship connected with the Services or the Project; or
       3. otherwise at law or in equity including (without limitation):
          1. by statute;
          2. in tort for negligence or otherwise, including (without limitation) negligent misrepresentation; or
          3. for restitution;
    2. **Closing Date and Time** means the date and time specified in the Tender Particulars;
    3. **Covered Procurement** has the meaning in the Judicial Review Act;
    4. **Defence** means the Australian Department of Defence;
    5. **Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement** means thedisclaimer and confidentiality agreement published on AusTender or issued by the Tender Administrator by email or post (as applicable) in respect of this tender process;
    6. **Financial Representative** means the Tenderer's chief financial officer, financial controller or other officer or employee with primary responsibility for managing the financial affairs of the Tenderer;
    7. **Financial Viability Assessment** means an assessment of whether the Tenderer has the necessary financial viability to perform the Services, achieve Completion and otherwise meet its obligations under the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer carried out by an Independent Financial Adviser;
    8. **Independent Financial Adviser** means an independent financial adviser engaged by the Commonwealth;
    9. **Information Documents** means:
       1. the documents listed in the Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement, with such listed Information Documents being published on AusTender or issued by the Tender Administrator by email or post (as applicable), as indicated in the Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement; and
       2. any other document or amendment to a document which is published on AusTender or issued by the Tender Administrator by email or post (as applicable) (including attachments to the Information Document, as indicated in the Information Document) prior to the Closing Date and Time and at the time of being published or issued expressly stated to be an "Information Document" or an amendment to an Information Document (notwithstanding that AusTender describes such documents as "addenda" or "ATM Documents");
    10. **Joint Bid Basis** means a Tender lodged:
        1. by an unincorporated joint venture; or
        2. on any other basis involving more than one party if the Commonwealth is relying upon a representation that those parties will be jointly and severally responsible for performing the Services, achieving Completion and otherwise meeting the obligations under the Contract in Part 5 if the parties are the successful Tenderers;
    11. **Judicial Review Act** means the *Government Procurement (Judicial Review) Act 2018* (Cth);
    12. **Material Change** means any actual, potential or perceived material change to the circumstances of the Tenderer including any change:
        1. arising out of or in connection with:
           1. a Change of Control;
           2. an Insolvency Event; or
           3. the Tenderer's financial viability, availability, capacity or ability to perform the Services, achieve Completion and otherwise meet its obligations under the Contract in Part 5; or
        2. which affects the truth, completeness or accuracy of:
           1. if the Tenderer has lodged a registration of interest, the registration of interest;
           2. if the Tenderer has lodged a Tender, the Tender; or
           3. any other information, documents, evidence or clarifications provided by the Tenderer to the Commonwealth arising out of or in connection with its registration of interest, the registration of interest process, its Tender or the tender process;
    13. **Project** means the project described in the Tender Documents;
    14. **Relevant Commonwealth Procurement Rules** has the meaning in the Judicial Review Act;
    15. **Separation Arrangement** means any arrangement that the Tenderer:
        1. has in place;
        2. will put in place; or
        3. is required to put in place in accordance with any Statutory Requirement, these Tender Conditions (including under clause 27.3) or the Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement,

for the purpose of preventing, ending, avoiding, mitigating, resolving or otherwise managing any Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue;

* + 1. **Strategic Interest Issue** means any issue that involves an actual, potential or perceived risk of an adverse effect on the Commonwealth's international or diplomatic interests or relationships (including with the Host Nation) or national security interests including:
       1. protecting Australia’s national interests, in accordance with all Statutory Requirements of Australia (including the Information Security Requirements);
       2. ensuring that the whole (or any part) of the Confidential Information and if applicable, Sensitive and Classified Information, will be treated strictly in accordance with the Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement and the Tender Documents; and
       3. ensuring compliance by all Tenderers and the successful Tenderer with Australia’s national security requirements, in accordance with all Statutory Requirements of Australia (including the Information Security Requirements);
    2. **Tender** means the documents lodged with the Commonwealth pursuant to these Tender Conditions;
    3. **Tender Administrator** means the person specified in the Tender Particulars;
    4. **Tender Conditions** means these tender conditions in Part 1;
    5. **Tender Documents** means:
       1. the Tender Conditions;
       2. the Tender Particulars in Part 2;
       3. the Tender Form in Part 3;
       4. the Tender Schedules in Part 4;
       5. the Contract in Part 5, including the "Brief" (as defined in clause 1.1 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5); and
       6. the other documents specified in the Contract Particulars in Part 5, which correspond to the definition of "Contract" under clause 1.1 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5,

but excludes the Information Documents;

* + 1. **Tender Validity Period** means:
       1. 90 days from the Closing Date and Time; or
       2. if the procurement is suspended under the Judicial Review Act or in accordance with clause 20.2, the period specified in subparagraph (i) extended by the period of suspension, up to a maximum of 180 days;
    2. **Tenderer** means the person (or persons) or other entity (or entities) invited to lodge a Tender;
    3. any reference to a Part is a reference to a Part of the Tender Documents; and
    4. any reference to one of the documents described in the definition of the "Tender Documents" under paragraph (w) is a reference to the document so entitled which is included in the Tender Documents.
  1. Questions and Amendments to Tender Documents
     1. If the Tenderer finds any discrepancy, ambiguity, error or omission in the Tender Documents, has any questions or concerns, or wishes to make any enquiry concerning the Tender Documents or the tender process, it must notify the Tender Administrator by email no later than 7 days prior to the Closing Date and Time. Subject to the Commonwealth Procurement Rules, neither the Commonwealth nor the Tender Administrator is obliged to respond to all such notices, questions, concerns or enquiries. Subject to paragraph (b), the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) respond to such notices, questions, concerns or enquiries in the form of addenda under paragraph (d) or as an Information Document.
     2. At the time of its notice under paragraph (a), the Tenderer may request that a matter notified under paragraph (a) and any response remain confidential on the basis that the whole or any part of the matter notified contains commercial-in-confidence information. The Tenderer must clearly state in its notice that it is a request under this paragraph (b) and must provide justification for its request. If a request is made under this paragraph (b), the Tender Administrator will notify the Tenderer by email that the Commonwealth (in its absolute discretion) either:
        1. agrees that the whole or any part of the matter notified contains commercial-in-confidence information (in which case the relevant matter notified and any response will not be published on AusTender or issued to all Tenderers); or
        2. does not agree that the whole or any part of the matter notified or any response should remain confidential on the basis that the request or any response contains commercial-in-confidence information.
     3. If the Tender Administrator notifies the Tenderer under paragraph (b)(ii):
        1. the Tenderer must notify the Tender Administrator by email no later than 2 days after receiving the notice if it wishes to withdraw the matter raised under paragraph (a); and
        2. if the Tenderer does not withdraw the matter raised in accordance with subparagraph (i), the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) respond to the notice in the form of addenda under paragraph (d) or as an Information Document (in which case the relevant matter notified and any response will be published on AusTender or otherwise issued to all Tenderers).
     4. The Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) amend the Tender Documents at any time prior to the Closing Date and Time. All amendments to the Tender Documents will be in the form of addenda published on AusTender or issued by the Tender Administrator by email or post (as applicable) (including attachments to addenda, as indicated in the addendum). No explanation or interpretation of the Tender Documents may be relied upon by the Tenderer unless in the form of addenda. All addenda under this paragraph (d) will become part of the Tender Documents.
     5. In the event of a discrepancy between:
        1. AusTender and the Tender Particulars, AusTender will prevail;
        2. a communication by AusTender and a communication by the Tender Administrator by email or post, the communication by AusTender will prevail; and
        3. a communication by the Tender Administrator by email and a communication by the Tender Administrator by post, the communication by post will prevail.
  2. Industry Briefing
     1. The Commonwealth may conduct one or more industry briefings (including any Site visits) in relation to the Tender Documents, the tender process, the Services, the Works and the Project. The Tender Administrator will notify the Tenderer by email of the details of any industry briefing, including:
        1. the scheduled date, time and location (in person or by videoconference) for the industry briefing;
        2. the maximum number of Tenderer personnel (whether employees, subconsultants or otherwise) who may attend the industry briefing;
        3. the time and date by which the Tenderer must notify the Tender Administrator if it wishes to attend the industry briefing; and
        4. any other information required by the Tender Administrator.
     2. If the Tenderer wishes to attend an industry briefing as notified by the Tender Administrator under paragraph (a), it must notify the Tender Administrator by email no later than the time and date specified in the Tender Administrator’s notice under paragraph (a), providing details of the Tenderer, the full names and addresses of all Tenderer personnel proposed to attend the industry briefing and all other information required by the Tender Administrator in its notice under paragraph (a).
     3. The Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion):
        1. limit or restrict the number of Tenderer personnel; or
        2. exclude any or all Tenderer personnel from,

attending an industry briefing for any reason, including if the Tenderer:

* + - 1. exceeds the maximum number of Tenderer personnel specified in the Tender Administrator’s notice;
      2. fails to comply with paragraph (b); or
      3. substitutes or replaces Tenderer personnel after the time and date specified in the Tender Administrator’s notice under paragraph (a).
    1. All industry briefings will be conducted for the purpose of providing background information only. The Tenderer must not in any way rely upon any industry briefing (or any industry briefing materials provided in accordance with paragraph (e)(i), if applicable) for the purposes of preparing, amending or negotiating its Tender or entry into any contract with the Commonwealth.
    2. The Tenderer:
       1. may, at the discretion of the Tender Administrator, be provided with copies of industry briefing materials (including presentations) as an Information Document;
       2. is not permitted to take photographs or other electronic recordings of any industry briefing (including any presentation, site visit or inspection) unless:
          1. the Tenderer submits a request under clause 2.2(a) and such request is approved by the Tender Administrator; or
          2. the Tender Administrator or the Commonwealth otherwise permit photography or other electronic recording,

and the Tenderer acknowledges and agrees that any such photographs and other electronic recordings are Confidential Information for the purposes of the Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement; and

* + - 1. must comply with all instructions of the Tender Administrator in connection with the conduct of any industry briefing, including in respect of any photographs and other electronic recordings taken to the extent permitted under paragraph (e)(ii), under and in accordance with this clause 2.3(e).
    1. Without limiting any other provision of the Tender Conditions:
       1. subject to the Commonwealth Procurement Rules, neither the Commonwealth nor the Tender Administrator is obliged to respond to any or all questions, enquiries or other matters notified during an industry briefing; and
       2. the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) publish or issue addenda under clause 2.2(d) or Information Documents to address any matters arising out of or in connection with an industry briefing.
  1. Governing Law

The Tender Conditions and other Tender Documents are subject to and are to be construed in accordance with the laws of the State or Territory of Australia specified in the Tender Particulars.

1. TENDERS
   1. Conforming Tender, including Closing Date and Time, Minimum Form and Content Requirements and Conditions for Participation

To lodge a conforming Tender:

* + 1. **the Tender must be:**
       1. **lodged electronically via AusTender at www.tenders.gov.au**; and
       2. **received** **before the Closing Date and Time**;
    2. the Tender must satisfy each **minimum form and content requirement** as follows:
       1. the Tender must remain valid for the duration of the Tender Validity Period, during which period the Tenderer cannot withdraw its Tender;
       2. if clause 29.1 applies, the Tenderer must complete and lodge Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record; and
       3. the Tenderer must accept (without departure, qualification, amendment, limitation or exclusion) the Contract in Part 5, except:
          1. subject to subsubparagraph B, to the extent provided for under clause 3.2 and expressly set out by the Tenderer in Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals; and
          2. in respect of clauses 5.1 - 5.5 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 only, as expressly set out by the Tenderer in item 1 of Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation; and
    3. the Tenderer must, at the time of lodging its Tender, satisfyeach **condition for participation** specified in the Tender Particulars (if any).
  1. Alternative Proposals
     1. The Commonwealth offers the Tenderer the opportunity to provide alternative proposals in the pursuit of greater value for money. **The Tenderer should note, however, that** (subject to the Commonwealth's absolute discretion under clause 3.3(b)) **it must lodge a conforming Tender before an alternative proposal will be considered.**
     2. **If the Tenderer wishes to provide any alternative proposal, it must be expressly set out in Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals. The Tenderer should note that this is a minimum form and content requirement for its Tender under clause 3.1(b)(iii).**
     3. The Tenderer should note that it is not required to submit Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals if it does not propose to submit an alternative proposal.
     4. If the Commonwealth (in its absolute discretion) selects or accepts any alternative proposal, the Commonwealth will make any necessary alterations to the Contract in Part 5.
  2. Non-Conforming Tender

The Tenderer acknowledges and agrees that:

* + 1. the Tenderer is responsible for lodging its Tender in accordance with clause 3.1(a) and managing all surrounding risks, including those associated with the use of AusTender and all information technology risks. If the Tender is not lodged in accordance with clause 3.1(a), the Tender will be non-conforming and will not be evaluated (or continue to be evaluated) unless the reason it was not lodged in accordance with clause 3.1(a) was solely due to mishandling by the Commonwealth;
    2. if the Tender does not satisfy each **minimum form and content requirement** specified under clause 3.1(b), the Tender will be non-conforming and will not be evaluated (or continue to be evaluated) unless the Commonwealth considers (in its absolute discretion) that the failure to satisfy a **minimum form and content requirement** was due to an unintentional error by the Tenderer. If the Commonwealth considers (in its absolute discretion) that the failure to satisfy a **minimum form and content requirement** may be due to an unintentional error by the Tenderer:
       1. the Tender Administrator will notify the Tenderer by email that there has been a failure to satisfy a **minimum form and content requirement** and that it requires the Tenderer to provide a response to the Tender Administrator by email by the time and date stated in the notice; and
       2. the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) review and accept any correction of an unintentional error in respect of a **minimum form and content requirement** provided in the Tenderer's response; and
    3. if the Tenderer does not satisfy each **condition for participation** specified under clause 3.1(c) (if any), the Tender will be non-conforming and will not be evaluated (or continue to be evaluated).
  1. Administrative Arrangements
     1. The Tenderer is requested to:
        1. provide the details set out in the Tender Form in Part 3; and
        2. execute the Tender Form by:
           1. having a person or persons with full authority to bind the Tenderer for the purposes of the Tender and the Services duly execute the Tender Form; or
           2. if the Tenderer consists of more than one entity, having a person or persons from each entity with full authority to bind each entity for the purposes of the Tender and the Services duly execute the Tender Form,

and provide evidence of the full authority of the person or persons executing the Tender Form,

but these are **not** minimum form and content requirements for its Tender.

* + 1. The Tenderer is requested to:
       1. lodge the Tender Form in Part 3; and
       2. lodge:

* + - * 1. Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding;
        2. Tender Schedule B - Proposed Resources;
        3. if the Tender Particulars state that it applies, Tender Schedule C - Relevant Previous Performance;
        4. Tender Schedule D - Program;

* + - * 1. Tender Schedule E - Anti-Bribery, Corruption and Modern Slavery Statement;
        2. Tender Schedule F - Financial;
        3. subject to clause 3.1(b)(iii) (**minimum form and content requirement**), and only if it wishes to submit an alternative proposal, Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals;
        4. Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation;
        5. ***[IF CLAUSE 29.1 APPLIES, INSERT: (minimum form and content requirement) Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record] [IF CLAUSE 29.1 DOES NOT APPLY, INSERT "NOT USED"];*** and

* + - * 1. Tender Schedule J - Commonwealth Procurement Policy,

in separate, stand-alone, unsecured, electronic documents/files in the format/s specified in the Tender Particulars;

* + - 1. lodge (in respect of the Tender Form and Tender Schedules described under subparagraphs (i) and (ii)) files which:
         1. identify:

the Project;

the Tenderer's name; and

the relevant Tender Form and Tender Schedule references;

* + - * 1. do not exceed the file size specified in the Tender Particulars;
        2. do not contain any virus, malicious code or any other matter or thing which might affect the integrity, useability, security or operation of the Commonwealth's or the Tender Administrator's systems; and
        3. do not contain macros, scripts or executable codes of any kind;
      1. lodge its Tender in accordance with the response lodgement procedures described in the Tender Documents and on AusTender. The Tender must be completely self-contained, without hyperlinks or other material incorporated by reference;
      2. unless otherwise specified, express measurements in Australian legal units of measurement; and
      3. ensure all contents are clear, legible and readable by using appropriate print colours and font sizes (equivalent to at least Arial 10 point or Times New Roman 11 point),

but these are **not**, unless expressly stated above, minimum form and content requirements for its Tender.

* + 1. If the Tender Administrator (in its absolute discretion) notifies the Tenderer by email that the Tenderer is to provide clarification or authentication of material included in the Tender (including any scanned or imaged material such as the Tender Form or other documents or information), the Tenderer must provide the originals of such material:
       1. by post to the Tender Administrator at the postal address specified in the Tender Administrator's notice; and
       2. by the time and date specified in the Tender Administrator's notice.

1. evaluation of tenders

***[NOTE THAT THE EVALUATION CRITERIA SPECIFIED IN THIS CLAUSE 4 MUST BE CONSISTENT WITH THE APPROVED PROJECT DEVELOPMENT AND DELIVERY PLAN OR EVALUATION PLAN. IF THERE IS ANY AMENDMENT TO THE EVALUATION CRITERIA, THIS MUST BE COMMUNICATED TO TENDERERS BY WAY OF AN ADDENDUM]***

Subject to the Tender Conditions, Tenders will be evaluated to determine the Tender which represents the best value for money to the Commonwealth. In considering the Tender, the Commonwealth:

* + 1. will apply the following evaluation criteria:
       1. **project understanding** **(*[INSERT]*%** **weighting)**. The extent to which the Tenderer has demonstrated that it comprehends key issues and will implement appropriate solutions, resources and management strategies in performing the Services, achieving Completion and otherwise meeting its obligations under the Contract in Part 5 (noting that the type of information the Commonwealth is seeking is outlined in Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding);
       2. **proposed resources (*[INSERT]*%** **weighting)**. The extent to which the Tenderer has demonstrated that it has the resources and capacity to perform the Services, achieve Completion and otherwise meet its obligations under the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer (noting that the type of information the Commonwealth is seeking is outlined in Tender Schedule B - Proposed Resources and Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding);
       3. if the Tender Particulars state that it applies, **relevant previous performance (*[INSERT]*% weighting)**. The extent to which the Tenderer has demonstrated that it has the relevant experience and ability to perform the Services, achieve Completion and otherwise meet its obligations under the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer (noting that the type of information the Commonwealth is seeking is outlined in Tender Schedule C - Relevant Previous Performance);
       4. **program (*[INSERT]*% weighting)**. The extent to which the Tenderer has demonstrated that it will satisfactorily program the Services, achieve Completion and otherwise meet its obligations under the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer (noting that the type of information the Commonwealth is seeking is outlined in Tender Schedule D - Program);
       5. **anti-bribery, corruption and modern slavery compliance (no weighting, the Tender will be evaluated with reference to whether or not this evaluation criterion is met)**.Whether or not the Tenderer has demonstrated that it has a satisfactory approach to, and will otherwise meet its compliance and reporting obligations under the Contract in Part 5 in respect of, anti-bribery, corruption and modern slavery if it is the successful Tenderer (noting that the type of information the Commonwealth is seeking is outlined in Tender Schedule E - Anti-Bribery, Corruption and Modern Slavery Statement);
       6. **financial (no weighting, the Tender will be evaluated with reference to whether value for money has been demonstrated)**. The extent to which the Tenderer has demonstrated that its Fee and other financial information, when considered in conjunction with all other evaluation criteria and all other information, is value for money (noting that the type of information the Commonwealth is seeking is outlined in Tender Schedule F - Financial);
       7. subject to clause 3.2 (including the Commonwealth's absolute discretion with respect to alternative proposals), **alternative proposals** (if any) (**no weighting, the Tender will be evaluated with reference to whether value for money has been demonstrated)**. The extent to which the Tenderer has demonstrated greater value for money(noting that the type of information the Commonwealth is seeking is outlined in Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals);
       8. **miscellaneous matters for evaluation:** 
          1. **insurance details and levels and Tenderer's commercial-in-confidence information (no weighting, the Tender will be evaluated with reference to whether value for money has been demonstrated)** (noting that the type of information the Commonwealth is seeking is outlined in items 1 and 2 of Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation); and
          2. **information security (no weighting, the Tender will be evaluated with reference to whether or not this evaluation criterion is met).** Whether or not the Tenderer has demonstrated that it has the ability to meet its information security obligations under the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer (noting that the type of information the Commonwealth is seeking is outlined in item 3 of Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation); and
       9. **Commonwealth Procurement Rules compliance (no weighting, the Tender will be evaluated with reference to whether value for money has been demonstrated)**.The extent to which the Tenderer has demonstrated its capability to meet the applicable Australian standards, provided details of its practices regarding labour regulations and ethical employment and promoting environmental sustainability in relation to the Services and has outlined how the Project and its approach to the Services may directly benefit the Australian economy (noting that the type of information the Commonwealth is seeking is outlined in Tender Schedule J - Commonwealth Procurement Policy;
    2. will apply any **additional evaluation criteria** specified in the Tender Particulars;
    3. may (in its absolute discretion) take into account the information which the Tenderer provides under clause 7.2 but not the information which the Tenderer provides under clause 7.1; and
    4. may (in its absolute discretion):
       1. obtain and take into account information from referees, enquiries and investigations, including:
          1. from referees on prior or current projects on which a Tenderer may have been involved (whether or not nominated by the Tenderer in, if a registration of interest process was used, its registration of interest or its Tender or if a registration of interest process was not used, its Tender);
          2. in connection with any other Commonwealth project; or
          3. from financial information or documents (whether provided by the Tenderer in its response to Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation, under clause 26 or otherwise and any Financial Viability Assessment under clause 26 or otherwise);
       2. take into account any information lodged by the Tenderer in any registration of interest process, tender process or similar procurement process in connection with the Project or any other Commonwealth project; and
       3. without limiting any other right or remedy of the Commonwealth (under the Tender Documents or otherwise at law or in equity):
          1. decide not to evaluate a Tender (or continue to evaluate a Tender); or
          2. decide to discontinue negotiations with any preferred Tenderer appointed under clause 7.2(d),

if:

* + - * 1. the Commonwealth considers (in its absolute discretion) that the Tenderer does not have the necessary financial viability to perform the Services, achieve Completion and otherwise meet its obligations under the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer, whether as a result of financial information or documents (whether provided by the Tenderer in its response to Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation, under clause 26 or otherwise) and any Financial Viability Assessment under clause 26 or otherwise;
        2. the Tenderer has:

failed to comply with any of its obligations in the Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement or the Tender Conditions; or

otherwise acted inconsistently with the tender process; or

* + - * 1. the Commonwealth considers (in its absolute discretion) that the Tender is incomplete or clearly not competitive against the evaluation criteria under paragraph (a) and is unlikely to represent value for money.

1. tenderer's due diligence
   * 1. No representation has been or is made to the Tenderer by the Commonwealth, the Tender Administrator, the Contract Administrator or any of their employees, agents or consultants about the accuracy, completeness or sufficiency of the Brief and the Commonwealth:
        1. has not assumed; nor
        2. does it assume,

a duty of care to the Tenderer concerning the Brief.

* + 1. The Tenderer is required to do, and will be deemed to have done, everything that would be expected of an expert professional provider of the Services in:
       1. assessing the risks which it is assuming under the Contract in Part 5; and
       2. ensuring that its tendered Fee contains allowances to protect it against any of these risks, including all those things, activities and tasks set out in the Tender Form.

1. information documents
   * 1. With respect to the Information Documents:
        1. the Information Documents referred to under clause 2.1(l)(i) are immediately available for the information only of the Tenderer;
        2. the Information Documents referred to under clause 2.1(l)(ii) may from time to time prior to the Closing Date and Time be published on AusTender or issued by the Tender Administrator by email or post (as applicable) (including attachments to the Information Document, as indicated in the Information Document) for the information only of the Tenderer;
        3. they do not form part of the Tender Documents and will not form part of the Contract in Part 5; and
        4. this clause 6 applies notwithstanding that AusTender describes such documents as "addenda" or "ATM Documents".
     2. The Tenderer:
        1. acknowledges and agrees that the Commonwealth published on AusTender or issued by the Tender Administrator by email or post (as applicable), the Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement;
        2. warrants that, to the extent that the Tender Documents and the Information Documents are:
           1. published on AusTender, before the Tenderer downloaded any of the Tender Documents or the Information Documents from AusTender; or
           2. not published on AusTender, before the Tender Administrator issued any of the Tender Documents or the Information Documents to the Tenderer by email or post,

the Tenderer duly completed, executed and returned the Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement by email to the Tender Administrator; and

* + - 1. acknowledges and agrees that, if requested by the Tender Administrator by email, the Tenderer must provide to the Tender Administrator by email the names and addresses of all persons to whom the Tenderer has issued the whole or any part of the Tender Documents and Information Documents by the time and date specified in the Tender Administrator's request.

1. proposed procedure before and after Closing date and time
   1. Procedure Before the Closing Date and Time
      1. The Commonwealth requires the lodgement of fully competitive Tenders from each Tenderer, which will generally maximise the possibility of exceptional performance by the successful Tenderer in accordance with the terms of the Tender Documents.  In light of this paragraph (a) (and without limiting any other provision of the Tender Conditions), before the Closing Date and Time, the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) do one or more of the following from time to time with one or more Tenderers:
         1. at a time and place and in a manner notified by the Commonwealth, meet separately with representatives of each Tenderer to:
            1. obtain information in relation to, and discuss and clarify aspects of, the Tenderer's proposed Tender and the Contract in Part 5; and
            2. explain the intention of, and answer questions about, any aspect of the Tender Documents, including the Contract in Part 5;
         2. require the Tenderer to provide the Commonwealth with further information or clarification in relation to aspects of the Tenderer's proposed Tender; and
         3. because each Tenderer is likely to have a different approach to its Tender, the performance of the Services, Completion and the Contract in Part 5, the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion):
            1. raise issues with a Tenderer which it does not raise with other Tenderers;
            2. raise issues with a Tenderer which improves the proposed Tender to be lodged by that Tenderer; and
            3. subject to paragraph (c), provide a Tenderer with opportunities to ask questions, provide information in relation to or clarify aspects of its proposed Tender, or improve its proposed Tender, which it does not provide to other Tenderers,

but the Commonwealth is not obliged to:

* + - 1. provide any information or explanation, answer any questions or otherwise act in any particular manner in or arising out of or in connection with any meeting convenedunder this paragraph (a); or
      2. amend the Tender Documents arising out of or in connection with any meeting under this paragraph (a).
    1. The Commonwealth may issue, and require Tenderer compliance with, protocols or other conditions which will govern any meeting convened in accordance with paragraph (a).
    2. The Tenderer must:
       1. attend and participate in all meetings required by the Commonwealth under paragraph (a);
       2. comply with any protocol or other condition issued by the Commonwealth under paragraph (b); and
       3. provide all information or clarifications required by the Commonwealth under paragraph (a):
          1. by the time and date specified by the Commonwealth; and
          2. by the form of communication specified by the Tender Documents or otherwise specified by the Commonwealth.
    3. At the time of any Tenderer meeting, the Tenderer may request that any matter raised by the Tenderer during the Tenderer meeting and any response by the Commonwealth remains confidential on the basis that the whole or any part of the matter raised contains commercial-in-confidence information. The Tenderer must provide justification if the Tenderer makes a request under this paragraph (d).
    4. If a request is made under paragraph (d), the Commonwealth will notify the Tenderer that the Commonwealth (in its absolute discretion) either:
       1. agrees that the whole or any part of the matter raised contains commercial-in-confidence information (in which case the relevant matter raised and any response will not be published on AusTender or issued to all Tenderers); or
       2. does not agree that the whole or any part of the matter raised contains commercial-in-confidence information.
    5. If the Commonwealth notifies the Tenderer under paragraph (e)(ii):
       1. the Tenderer must immediately notify the Commonwealth if it wishes to withdraw its request under paragraph (d); and
       2. if the Tenderer does not withdraw its request under subparagraph (i), the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) disclose the matter raised and any response to the other Tenderers in the form of addenda under clause 2.2(d) or as an Information Document (in which case the relevant matter raised and any response will be published on AusTender or otherwise issued to all Tenderers).
    6. Without limiting any other provision of the Tender Conditions, the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) publish or issue addenda under clause 2.2(d) or Information Documents to address any matters arising out of or in connection with any Tenderer meeting convened under paragraph (a).
  1. Procedure After the Closing Date and Time
     1. After the Closing Date and Time the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) do one or more of the following from time to time with one or more Tenderers:
        1. meet with representatives of the Tenderer to obtain further information, documents or evidence in relation to, and otherwise clarify, aspects of the Tenderer's Tender;
        2. require a Tenderer to present key elements of its Tender to such persons as may be nominated by the Tender Administrator;
        3. require the Tenderer to provide the Commonwealth with further information, documents, evidence or clarification in relation to any aspect of the Tenderer's Tender or as otherwise described in the Tender Documents; and
        4. set aside a Tender, pending negotiations with one or more preferred Tenderers under paragraph (d).
     2. The Commonwealth may issue, and require Tenderer compliance with, protocols or other conditions which will govern any meeting convened or presentation made in accordance with paragraph (a).
     3. The Tenderer must:
        1. attend and participate in all meetings and presentations required by the Commonwealth under paragraph (a);
        2. comply with any protocol or other condition issued by the Commonwealth under paragraph (b); and
        3. provide all information, documents, evidence or clarifications required by the Commonwealth under paragraph (a):
           1. by the time and date specified by the Commonwealth; and
           2. by the form of communication specified by the Tender Documents or otherwise specified by the Commonwealth.
     4. The Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) by notice by email or post appoint one or more Tenderers as preferred Tenderers:
        1. with whom the Commonwealth will enter into negotiations; and
        2. subject to the satisfaction of such conditions (if any) as may be stated in the notice, including:
           1. the Tenderer duly completing, executing and returning a preferred Tenderer negotiation protocol in the form specified by the Commonwealth (setting out the basis on which the Commonwealth will negotiate with the preferred Tenderer):

by the time and date specified by the Commonwealth; and

by the form of communication specified by the Commonwealth; and

* + - * 1. any Financial Viability Assessment under clause 26 or otherwise.
    1. Without limiting clause 8 or the legal effect of the preferred Tenderer's obligations under any preferred Tenderer negotiation protocol required under paragraph (d)(ii), the appointment of a Tenderer as a preferred Tenderer under paragraph (d) is not to be taken as a representation that the Commonwealth will award the Contract in Part 5 to the preferred Tenderer and does not bind the Commonwealth to do so.
    2. Negotiations with preferred Tenderers under paragraph (d):
       1. may be conducted on any basis which the Commonwealth (in its absolute discretion) considers will enable the Commonwealth to improve the value for money which it would obtain from acceptance of any preferred Tenderer's Tender;
       2. without limiting subparagraph (i), may involve the amendment of any aspect of the Tender Documents (including the Contract in Part 5) or a preferred Tenderer's Tender, regardless of how substantial the amendment or the fact that the amendment is only proposed to a particular preferred Tenderer; and
       3. do not require the Commonwealth to provide each preferred Tenderer (if more than one) with the same information, opportunity to negotiate, or proposed amendment of any aspect of the Tender Documents (including the Contract in Part 5) or the preferred Tenderer's Tender.
    3. Without limiting clause 2(a) of the Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement, the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) by notice by email or post:
       1. discontinue negotiations at any time and for any reason with a preferred Tenderer; or
       2. without limiting paragraph (d), appoint one or more other preferred Tenderers with which to enter into negotiations.
  1. Tender Process Acknowledgements

The Tenderer acknowledges that:

* + 1. to the extent permitted by law:
       1. without limiting the legal effect of a Tenderer's obligations under any protocol required under clauses 7.1(c)(ii), 7.2(c)(ii) and 7.2(d)(ii), the Commonwealth does not intend to create any contract or other relationship under which the Commonwealth is legally obliged to conduct the tender process in any manner or at all and that there is in fact no such contract or other relationship in existence;
       2. there will be no procedural or substantive limitation upon the manner in which the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) conduct the tender process;
       3. the Commonwealth does not make any warranty, guarantee or representation about:
          1. the relevance, completeness, accuracy or adequacy of any Information Document or whether or not any other information exists; or
          2. a Tenderer's Tender, the Commonwealth's requirements for the Services, the Works, the Project or the way in which it will evaluate Tenders arising out of or in connection with anything which the Commonwealth states or does or omits to state or do in, arising out of or in connection with any industry briefing, meeting or presentation under clause 2.3, 7 or 27.3 (**Meeting Conduct**);
       4. the Commonwealth does not owe any duty of care to the Tenderer in respect of any Information Document or any Meeting Conduct; and
       5. the Tenderer will not in any way rely upon any Information Document (or the relevance, completeness, accuracy or adequacy of any Information Document) or any Meeting Conduct for the purposes of preparing, amending or negotiating its Tender or entry into any contract with the Commonwealth;
    2. without limiting paragraph (a)(ii), if the Commonwealth believes (in its absolute discretion) that it may do so in accordance with the Commonwealth Procurement Rules or the Commonwealth is required by law to do so, the Commonwealth may vary, suspend or discontinue or terminate the tender process at any time and for any reason;
    3. the Commonwealth is proceeding with the tender process strictly on the basis of, and in reliance upon, the acknowledgements set out above; and
    4. the Commonwealth may exercise its rights under clauses 7.1 and 7.2 either itself or through the Tender Administrator acting on its behalf.

1. acceptance of tenders
   * 1. The Commonwealth is not bound or required to accept the lowest or any Tender.
     2. A Tenderer's Tender (as amended, if at all, under clause 7) will not be deemed to be accepted unless and until the Contract set out in Part 5 is completed and the Formal Agreement signed by the Tenderer and the Commonwealth, and for this purpose the successful Tenderer must take all necessary steps to execute the Formal Agreement when required by the Commonwealth.
     3. No other document issued or made available and no other representation made or conduct engaged in, by or on behalf of the Commonwealth (other than as set out under paragraph (b)) will be deemed to be acceptance of a Tenderer's Tender or to create any contractual or other legal relationship which is binding on the Commonwealth or otherwise oblige the Commonwealth to enter into a contract with the Tenderer.
2. NOTIFICATION AND DEBRIEF
   * 1. If the Tenderer:
        1. did not lodge a conforming Tender, the Commonwealth will notify the Tenderer by email or post and no debrief will be provided unless the Commonwealth considers, in its absolute discretion, that it would be appropriate in the particular circumstances to do so following a written request from the Tenderer; or
        2. did lodge a conforming Tender, the Commonwealth:
           1. may (in its absolute discretion) notify the Tenderer by email or post if its Tender has been set aside under clause 7.2(a)(iv); and
           2. will notify the Tenderer by email or post if its Tender was unsuccessful (regardless of whether or not its Tender was set aside under clause 7.2(a)(iv)).
     2. Within 14 days of:
        1. receipt of a notice from the Commonwealth under paragraph (a)(i) or (a)(ii)B; or
        2. the date upon which the Tenderer's Tender is accepted under clause 8,

the Tenderer may notify the Tender Administrator by email that a debrief is requested.

* + 1. If a request is made under paragraph (b):
       1. the Commonwealth will determine (in its absolute discretion) a suitable time, date and place for the debrief after the Award Date;
       2. the Tender Administrator will notify the Tenderer by email of the time, date and place for the debrief; and
       3. the Commonwealth will provide the debrief.
    2. The purpose of the debrief is to discuss the reasons why the Tenderer's Tender was non-conforming, successful or unsuccessful (as the case may be) and neither the Commonwealth nor the Tender Administrator is obliged to make any comparison with or provide any information about any other Tenderer or Tender at the debrief.

1. COSTS AND CLAIMS

Without limiting any other provision of these Tender Documents and except to the extent of any compensation awarded under the Judicial Review Act, no payment will be made by the Commonwealth to the Tenderer or any other person or entity for any costs, expenses, losses, damages or liabilities incurred or suffered by the Tenderer or any other person or entity arising out of or in connection with:

* + 1. preparing a Tender;
    2. the tender process (including any industry briefing, Tenderer meeting or presentation, a debrief or any discussions, negotiations or enquiries or any work undertaken by the Tenderer before or after the Closing Date and Time, including in relation to anything that occurs under clauses 2.3 or 7); or
    3. any failure to comply with the Disclaimer and Confidentiality Agreement or the Tender Conditions.

1. joint bids
   1. If a Registration of Interest Process was Used
      1. If a registration of interest process was used and the Tenderer's registration of interest:
         1. was not lodged on a Joint Bid Basis (as defined under clause 8 of the Invitation to Register Interest), the Tenderer must not lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis (whether with any one or more of the other tenderers for the Services or any other party); or
         2. was lodged on a Joint Bid Basis (as defined under clause 8 of the Invitation to Register Interest), the Tenderer must:
            1. subject to subsubparagraph B, lodge its Tender on the basis described in its registration of interest; or
            2. if the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a basis other than that described in its registration of interest, notify the Tender Administrator by email no later than 14 days prior to the Closing Date and Time, providing details of its request to lodge its Tender on any other basis.
      2. If a request is made under paragraph (a)(ii)B, the Tender Administrator will notify the Tenderer by email that the Commonwealth (in its absolute discretion) either:
         1. grants permission, whether with or without such conditions as the Commonwealth thinks fit; or
         2. refuses permission.
   2. If a Registration of Interest Process was Not Used

If a registration of interest process was not used, the Commonwealth offers the Tenderer the opportunity to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis.

* 1. Amendments to Contract

If the Commonwealth considers negotiating or accepting a Tender lodged on a Joint Bid Basis, the Commonwealth reserves the right to require such amendments to the Contract in Part 5 as the Commonwealth considers (in its absolute discretion) are necessary to:

* + 1. ensure the joint and several liability of the parties comprising the Consultant; and
    2. otherwise provide it with sufficient protection in the event of default or financial difficulty of any type (including the circumstances described in the definition of "Insolvency Event" under clause 1.1 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5),

including in relation to the provision of cross guarantees, parent company guarantees, indemnities, collateral warranties, direct collateral covenants with subconsultants or otherwise.

1. RESTRICTION ON USE OF PERSONNEL IN PREPARATION of tender
   * 1. Subject to paragraph (c)(i), the Tenderer must ensure that its Tender is not prepared (in whole or in part) by any officer, employee, agent or adviser of the Tenderer who was:
        1. an employee of the Australian Department of Defence, or involved in any capacity in the planning or performance of the Services, the Works or the Project, at any time during the 12 months immediately preceding the date on which the Tender Documents were published on AusTender or otherwise issued to the Tenderer; or
        2. involved in any capacity in the management of the tender process or preparation of the Tender Documents at any time.
     2. If the Tenderer wishes to request permission to have a person described under paragraph (a) contribute to or participate in the preparation of the Tender, it must notify the Tender Administrator by email no later than 14 days prior to the Closing Date and Time, providing details of the person, the person's status under paragraph (a) and the person’s proposed contribution to or participation in the preparation of the Tender.
     3. If a request is made under paragraph (b), the Tender Administrator will notify the Tenderer by email that the Commonwealth (in its absolute discretion) either:
        1. grants permission, whether with or without such conditions as the Commonwealth thinks fit (which may include requiring the relevant person to make a statutory declaration (or equivalent) or duly execute a deed); or
        2. refuses permission.
2. CONFLICT OF INTEREST
   * 1. The Tenderer must not place itself, and must ensure that its officers, employees, agents and advisers do not place themselves, in a position that may or does give rise to an actual, potential or perceived conflict of interest between the interests of the Commonwealth and the Tenderer during this tender process.
     2. If during this tender process a conflict of interest arises, or appears likely to arise, the Tenderer must immediately notify the Tender Administrator by email, providing details of such conflict of interest and the steps which the Tenderer has taken (or will take) to prevent, end, avoid, mitigate, resolve or otherwise manage the conflict of interest.
     3. If a notice is given under paragraph (b), the Tender Administrator will notify the Tenderer by email of any steps the Commonwealth requires the Tenderer to take to prevent, end, avoid, mitigate, resolve or otherwise manage the conflict of interest.
     4. Without limiting clause 4(d)(iii), the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) decide not to evaluate (or continue to evaluate) a Tender if the Tenderer:
        1. has not complied with paragraph (a);
        2. fails to notify the Tender Administrator under paragraph (b); or
        3. fails to take the steps notified by the Tender Administrator under paragraph (c) to prevent, end, avoid, mitigate, resolve or otherwise manage the conflict of interest.
3. USE OF TENDERS

The Tenderer acknowledges that:

* + 1. its Tender and any other documents arising out of or in connection with this tender process become the property of the Commonwealth; and
    2. subject to the Commonwealth Procurement Rules, the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) use, retain and copy the information contained in its Tender and any other documents arising out of or in connection with this tender process for any purpose arising out of or in connection with:
       1. the evaluation and selection of applicants and tenderers;
       2. the development and preparation of tender documents and any subsequent tender process conducted by the Commonwealth in respect of the Services or the Project;
       3. verifying the accuracy, consistency and adequacy of information provided under any other invitation to register interest process, tender process or similar procurement process conducted by the Commonwealth; or
       4. the development and preparation of invitation to register interest documents, tender documents or similar documents and any subsequent invitation to register interest process, tender process or similar procurement process conducted by the Commonwealth.

1. IMPROPER OR UNLAWFUL conduct
   1. No Understanding or Arrangement

The Tenderer must not, in preparing its Tender, communicate (verbally or otherwise) or make any arrangement or arrive at any understanding with any of the other Tenderers or with any employee of an association of which it or any other Tenderers are a member concerning the Tender Documents or any aspect of the Services and, without limitation, must not engage in any:

* + 1. discussion or correspondence with such entities concerning the prices included in its Tender;
    2. collusive tendering with any of the other Tenderers; or
    3. other conduct or make any other arrangement or arrive at any other understanding with any of the other Tenderers,

which in any way will reduce, or could have the effect of reducing, the competitiveness of the tender process for the Services.

* 1. Consequences of Improper or Unlawful Conduct

Without limiting clause 4(d)(iii), the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) decide not to evaluate (or continue to evaluate) a Tender if the Tender has been prepared:

* + 1. in breach of or otherwise inconsistently with any Statutory Requirement regarding the offering of unlawful inducements in connection with the preparation of a tender or during a tender process;
    2. with the utilisation of information unlawfully obtained from the Commonwealth; or
    3. in breach of clause 15.1.

1. Information Security - Confidential Information
   * 1. The Tenderer's attention is drawn to the Commonwealth's requirements in respect of Confidential Information in the Contract in Part 5.
     2. As part of its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to complete and lodge Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation and note item 4 of the Tender Form. The Tenderer should also note the evaluation criterion under clause 4(a)(viii)B.
     3. If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to provide any information in Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation which it considers relevant to proposed joint bid arrangements (as applicable).
2. Information Security – SENSITIVE AND classified information
   * 1. Clause 17 does not apply unless the Tender Particulars state that it applies.
     2. The Tenderer's attention is drawn to the Commonwealth's requirements in respect of Sensitive and Classified Information in the Contract in Part 5. As part of its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to complete and lodge Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation. The Tenderer should also note the evaluation criterion under clause 4(a)(viii)B.
     3. If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to provide any information in Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation which it considers relevant to proposed joint bid arrangements (as applicable).
3. commonwealth policies

The Commonwealth is and will be subject to a number of Commonwealth requirements and policies, which support internal and external scrutiny of its tendering and contracting processes and the objectives of transparency, accountability and value-for-money, including requirements to:

* + 1. publish details of agency agreements, Commonwealth contracts, amendments and variations to any agreement or contract and standing offers with an estimated value of $10,000 or more on AusTender (the Commonwealth's business opportunity website located at www.tenders.gov.au);
    2. report and post on the internet a list of contracts valued at $100,000 or more and identify confidentiality requirements in accordance with the Senate Order on Department and Agency Contracts; and
    3. report and post on the internet information about its contracts in other ways pursuant to its other reporting and disclosure obligations, including annual reporting requirements and disclosure to any House or Committee of the Parliament of the Commonwealth of Australia.

1. Australian National Audit Office
   * 1. The Tenderer's attention is drawn to the *Auditor-General Act 1997* (Cth), which provides the Auditor-General or an authorised person with certain rights to have access to information, documents and records.
     2. Without limiting the Contract Administrator's rights, or the Consultant's obligations or liabilities under clause 6.12 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5, the Auditor-General or other authorised persons may be nominated by the Contract Administrator under clause 6.12 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 for the purpose of exercising their rights under the *Auditor-General Act 1997* (Cth).
2. COMPLAINTS
   1. General Complaints

If the Tenderer wishes to make a complaint in relation to this tender process:

* + 1. subject to paragraph (b), the Tenderer should submit the complaint in writing to the email address set out in the Tender Particulars; or
    2. if the Tenderer has reason to believe that the complaint satisfies the requirements of the Judicial Review Act, the Tenderer may submit the complaint under the process set out in clause 20.2.
  1. Complaints under the *Government Procurement (Judicial Review) Act* *2018*
     1. Clause 20.2 only applies if this tender process is a Covered Procurement for the purposes of the Judicial Review Act.
     2. The Judicial Review Act establishes a statutory framework for suppliers to make complaints about non-compliance with specific provisions of the Commonwealth Procurement Rules in respect of Covered Procurements.
     3. If this clause 20.2 applies and the Tenderer has reason to believe that:
        1. the Commonwealth or an official of the Commonwealth has engaged, is engaging or is proposing to engage in any conduct in contravention of the Relevant Commonwealth Procurement Rules in relation to this tender process; and
        2. the interests of the Tenderer are affected by the conduct,

the Tenderer may submit a complaint about the conduct in writing to the email address set out in the Tender Particulars.

* + 1. Where requested by the Commonwealth, the Tenderer must do all things reasonably necessary to cooperate with the Commonwealth (including providing information or answering questions) in the investigation and attempted resolution of any complaint in respect of this tender process under this clause 20.2.
    2. A public interest certificate under the Judicial Review Act in relation to the tender process:
       1. is in force if stated in the Tender Particulars as being in force; or
       2. may otherwise be issued by the Commonwealth at any time during the tender process (including after any complaint has been made by a Tenderer under this clause 20.2), in which case the Tender Administrator will notify all Tenderers of the issue of the public interest certificate by notice published on AusTender or issued by the Tender Administrator by email or post (as applicable).
    3. Without limiting the operation of the Judicial Review Act, if a Tenderer makes a complaint under this clause 20.2 and at the time of the complaint no public interest certificate is in force in relation to this tender process, the Commonwealth may suspend this tender process in accordance with section 20 of the Judicial Review Act by notice to all Tenderers published on AusTender or issued by the Tender Administrator by email or post (as applicable).

1. Freedom of Information
   * 1. The *Freedom of Information Act* *1982* (Cth) (**FOI Act**) gives members of the public rights of access to official documents of the Commonwealth Government and its agencies. The FOI Act extends, as far as possible, rights to access information (generally documents) in the possession of the Commonwealth Government, limited only by considerations for the protection of essential public interest and of the private and business affairs of entities in respect of whom information is collected and held by departments and public authorities.
     2. Commonwealth requirements and policies will require certain identifying details of the Contract in Part 5 to be made available to the public via the internet.
2. tenderer's commercial-in-confidence information
   * 1. Subject to paragraph (b), the Commonwealth must keep confidential any information provided to the Commonwealth by a Tenderer after the Award Date when:
        1. a request to keep specific information confidential and the justification for keeping such information confidential is included in a Tender by a Tenderer in Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation;
        2. the Commonwealth agrees (in its absolute discretion) that such information is commercial-in-confidence information; and
        3. the Tender Administrator notifies the Tenderer by email that the Commonwealth (in its absolute discretion) agrees, including the terms of any agreement under subparagraph (ii),

(**Commercial-in-Confidence Information**).

* + 1. The Commonwealth's obligation under paragraph (a) does not apply if the Commercial-in-Confidence Information is:
       1. disclosed by the Commonwealth to its legal or other advisers, or to its officers, employees, contractors or agents by virtue of or in connection with evaluation of the Tender;
       2. disclosed by the Commonwealth to any responsible Minister or any Ministerial adviser or assistant;
       3. disclosed by the Commonwealth to any House or Committee of the Parliament of the Commonwealth of Australia;
       4. disclosed to any Commonwealth department, agency or authority by virtue of or in connection with its functions, or statutory or portfolio responsibilities;
       5. authorised or required by law to be disclosed; or
       6. in the public domain otherwise than due to a breach of paragraph (a).

1. PRIVACY
   * 1. The Tenderer agrees, when doing any act or engaging in any practice for the purposes of lodging a Tender under these Tender Conditions, to comply with the Australian Privacy Principles as if the Tenderer were an agency as defined in the Privacy Act.
     2. The Tenderer acknowledges that, in addition to the requirements of this clause 23, the Tenderer may also be obliged to comply with other obligations in relation to the handling of Personal Information, such as the Australian Privacy Principles or other Statutory Requirements.
     3. Clause 23 survives the expiration or earlier termination of the tender process for the Contract in Part 5.
2. WORKPLACE GENDER EQUALITY

The *Workplace Gender Equality Act 2012* (Cth) (**WGE Act**) requires private sector employers of 100 or more employees (or employers of 80 or more employees if the employer used to be covered by the WGE Act) and higher education institutions to prepare, submit to the Workplace Gender Equality Agency and otherwise make available (in accordance with the WGE Act) public reports in relation to gender equality indicators, and to comply with minimum standards determined by the Workplace Gender Equality Agency within relevant time periods specified in the WGE Act. The Australian Government has adopted a policy of not purchasing goods or services from suppliers who do not comply with their obligations, if any, under the WGE Act.

At the Award Date, the successful Tenderer must comply with the WGE Act if it applies to the successful Tenderer.

At any time before the Award Date, the Tender Administrator may (in its absolute discretion) notify the Tenderer by email that the Commonwealth requires the Tenderer to provide to the Tender Administrator by email by the time and date specified in the notice:

* + 1. if the WGE Act does not apply to the Tenderer, a statutory declaration by one of its officers that the WGE Act does not apply to the Tenderer; or
    2. if the WGE Act applies to the Tenderer, a letter or such other evidence in writing confirming that the Tenderer is not named by the Workplace Gender Equality Agency as an employer not currently complying with the WGE Act.

If the Tenderer has lodged its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it must provide this statutory declaration, letter or such other evidence for each joint bid party (as applicable).

1. EMPLOYEE ENTITLEMENTS

The Tenderer should note that it is a requirement of the Commonwealth Procurement Rules that the Commonwealth must not enter into a contract with a Tenderer who has a judicial decision (being a decision of any court, tribunal or other body with authority to make a decision or determination which is binding on the Tenderer) against it (not including a decision under appeal) relating to employee entitlements and has not paid the claim.

At the Award Date, the successful Tenderer must not:

* + 1. have a judicial decision against it (not including a decision under appeal) relating to employee entitlements; and
    2. have not paid the claim.

At any time before the Award Date, the Tender Administrator may (in its absolute discretion) notify the Tenderer by email that the Commonwealth requires the Tenderer to provide to the Tender Administrator by email by the time and date specified in the notice a declaration in a form approved by the Commonwealth:

* + 1. stating that it has not had any judicial decision against it (not including a decision under appeal) relating to any employee entitlements which requires the entitlement to have been paid, yet which remains unpaid at the date of the declaration; and
    2. providing details of any matter in respect of which the Tenderer is a party which is before any court, tribunal or authority referred to under paragraph (c) and which relates to any employee related entitlement (whether on appeal or otherwise).

If the Tenderer has lodged its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it must provide this declaration for each joint bid party (as applicable).

1. FINANCIAL VIABILITY
   1. Solvency Statement and Financial Information

Without limiting clauses 4(d) and 7, at any time before the Award Date, the Tender Administrator may (in its absolute discretion) notify the Tenderer by email that the Commonwealth requires the Tenderer to provide to the Tender Administrator (or the Independent Financial Adviser engaged by the Commonwealth and notified to the Tenderer under clause 26.2, if specified in the request) by email by the time and date specified in the notice, any of the following information or documents:

* + 1. a duly executed solvency statement in the form attached to the Tender Administrator's notice;
    2. audited Annual Financial Reports for the last three financial years if they are required to be prepared by law or pursuant to a contractual arrangement to which the Tenderer is a party (and if the Tenderer does not have at least three years of audited Annual Financial Reports, the Tenderer must provide details as to why this is the case);
    3. if paragraph (b) does not apply, audited or unaudited financial accounts and records for the last three financial years (and if the Tenderer does not have at least three years of financial accounts and records, the Tenderer must provide details as to why this is the case);
    4. where the period covered by the financial reports provided under paragraph (b) or (c) (as applicable) is more than 6 months from the Closing Date and Time, Tenderers must also provide a set of current management accounts showing, at a minimum, assets, liabilities, profit and loss, net equity position, debts and annual gross turnover;
    5. if the Tenderer is an individual, firm, corporation or otherwise that is not incorporated in Australia, details of all assets and liabilities in Australia;
    6. if the Tenderer is a company and forms part of a corporate group, details of the structure of the corporate group, including whether or not there are any deeds of cross-guarantee in place and the information described under paragraph (b) or (c) and paragraph (d) (as applicable) for the ultimate holding company of the corporate group;
    7. if substantial inter-group or inter-associated company or other loans exist, the information described under paragraph (b) or (c) and paragraph (d) (as applicable) for the companies or entities to which those loans have been provided or from whom they have been obtained;
    8. details of any pending, threatened or actual litigation, arbitration or other forms of dispute resolution involving the Tenderer;
    9. details of all securities provided by the Tenderer (including details of the type of security, the issuer of the security, details as to whom the security has been provided, the assets secured and the amounts secured);
    10. an outline of key management control systems (including budgetary control systems, inventory management systems and cost estimating processes);
    11. details of any contingent liabilities;
    12. details of all finance facilities that the Tenderer has in place, including the dates upon which the facilities expire;
    13. full contact details for its Financial Representative for the purpose of providing further financial information and documents (including internal monthly management accounts), answering questions, co-operating with and doing everything necessary to assist the Commonwealth, the Tender Administrator and (if applicable) the Independent Financial Adviser;
    14. details of any other matters known as at the date of submission of its Tender which could affect the solvency or going concern of the Tenderer or any associated entity (including any related bodies corporate within the meaning of the *Corporations Act* *2001* (Cth)); and
    15. any additional financial information or documents specified in the notice,

for the purpose of assessing whether or not the Tenderer has the necessary financial viability to perform the Services, achieve Completion and otherwise meet its obligations under the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer.

The Tenderer acknowledges that:

* + 1. if the Tenderer lodged its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it must provide the information or documents in this clause 26.1 for each joint bid party (as applicable); and
    2. the Tender Administrator may (in its absolute discretion) make a request under clause 26 to one or more Tenderers without making such a request to all Tenderers.
  1. Independent Financial Adviser

The Tenderer acknowledges that:

* + 1. the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) engage an Independent Financial Adviser:
       1. to undertake a Financial Viability Assessment (including an assessment of the information or documents provided by the Tenderer under clause 26.1 or otherwise); and
       2. in respect of one or more Tenderers without engaging the Independent Financial Adviser in respect of all Tenderers;
    2. the Independent Financial Adviser may (in its absolute discretion) contact the Financial Representative nominated by the Tenderer (whether in response to a request under clause 26.1 or otherwise) directly for the purpose of the Financial Viability Assessment; and
    3. it will ensure that its Financial Representative co-operates with and does everything necessary to assist the Commonwealth, the Tender Administrator and the Independent Financial Adviser in the Financial Viability Assessment process including providing such further financial information and documents and answering all such questions as the Commonwealth, the Tender Administrator and the Independent Financial Adviser may (in their absolute discretion) require for the purposes of the Financial Viability Assessment.

If the Commonwealth engages an Independent Financial Adviser, the Tender Administrator will notify the Tenderer by email of the identity of the Independent Financial Adviser.

1. Material Change OR Strategic Interest Issue
   1. Tenderer's Warranty

Subject to clause 27.2, the Tenderer warrants that, at the time of lodging its Tender, it is not aware of any:

* + 1. Material Change; or
    2. Strategic Interest Issue,

in relation to the Tenderer.

* 1. Notice of Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue

If:

* + 1. a registration of interest process was used, at any time after lodging its registration of interest; or
    2. if a registration of interest process was not used, at any time after lodging its Tender,

the Tenderer becomes aware of any:

* + 1. Material Change; or
    2. Strategic Interest Issue,

the Tenderer must immediately notify the Tender Administrator by email, providing details of:

* + 1. the Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue; and
    2. the steps which the Tenderer has taken (or will take) to prevent, end, avoid, mitigate, resolve or otherwise manage the risk of any adverse effect of the Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue on the interests of the Commonwealth.
  1. Acknowledgement, release and indemnity

Without limiting any other provision of the Tender Documents, the Tenderer:

* + 1. acknowledges and agrees that:
       1. the Commonwealth is proceeding with the tender process strictly on the basis of, and in reliance upon, the warranties, obligations, releases and indemnities under clause 27; and
       2. without limiting any other right or remedy of the Commonwealth (under the Tender Documents or otherwise at law or in equity), if:
          1. the Tenderer:

notifies the Tender Administrator under clause 27.2; or

has failed to strictly comply with clause 27; or

* + - * 1. the Commonwealth otherwise considers (in its absolute discretion) that there exists (or is likely to exist) a Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue in relation to the Tenderer,

the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) do any one or more of the following:

* + - * 1. notify the Tenderer by email or post that it is required to:

meet with the Commonwealth to provide further information, documents or evidence in relation to, and otherwise clarify, the:

nature and extent of the Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue; and

steps which the Tenderer has taken (or will take) to prevent, end, avoid, mitigate, resolve or otherwise manage the risk of any adverse effect of the Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue on the interests of the Commonwealth,

by the time and date specified in the notice; or

provide the Tender Administrator by email with further information, documents or evidence in relation to, and otherwise clarify, the:

nature and extent of the Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue; and

steps which the Tenderer has taken (or will take) to prevent, end, avoid, mitigate, resolve or otherwise manage the risk of any adverse effect of the Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue on the interests of the Commonwealth,

by the time and date specified in the notice; and

* + - * 1. regardless of whether or not the Commonwealth has notified the Tenderer under subsubparagraph C:

notify the Tenderer by email or post that the Tenderer:

is specifically excluded from participating in the tender process and its Tender will not be evaluated (or continue to be evaluated); or

may continue to participate in the tender process, whether with or without such conditions as the Commonwealth thinks fit (in its absolute discretion) including the Tenderer:

implementing Separation Arrangements; or

completing, duly executing and returning to the Tender Administrator by email a deed in a form approved by the Commonwealth,

by the time and date specified in the notice; or

take such Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue or failure into account in any registration of interest process, tender process or similar procurement process in connection with the Project or any other Commonwealth project;

* + 1. releases the Commonwealth in respect of any costs, expenses, losses, damages or liabilities suffered or incurred by the Tenderer or any other person or entity arising out of or in connection with the exercise of any of the Commonwealth's absolute discretions under clause 27 or a corresponding clause in respect of any other Tenderer; and
    2. indemnifies the Commonwealth in respect of all costs, expenses, losses, damages or liabilities suffered or incurred by the Commonwealth arising out of or in connection with:
       1. a Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue;
       2. the Tenderer's failure to strictly comply with clause 27; or
       3. the exercise of any of the Commonwealth's absolute discretions under clause 27 or a corresponding clause in respect of any other Tenderer.

1. Agreed Subconsultants

The Commonwealth may determine that a part or parts of the Services to be delivered under the Contract will be carried out by Agreed Subconsultants.

If the Tender Particulars specify details of Agreed Subconsultant Services and Agreed Subconsultants:

* + 1. if the Tenderer's Tender is successful, it will be required to enter into Agreed Subconsultant Agreements in accordance with clause 2.9 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 in the amounts specified in the Tender Particulars; and
    2. the Tenderer should make adequate allowance for the performance of the Agreed Subconsultant Services by the Agreed Subconsultants:
       1. in its lump sum Fee, or if clause 9 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 applies, itsPlanning Phase Fee and Indicative Delivery Phase Fee in Tender Schedule F - Financial for the amounts set out in the Tender Particulars; and
       2. in its program in Tender Schedule D - Program.

1. STATEMENT OF TAX RECORD
   1. Tenderer to provide valid and satisfactory STRs

This clause 29.1 applies unless the Tender Particulars state that it does not apply.

* + 1. The Tenderer’s attention is drawn to the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy, which imposes obligations on the Commonwealth to obtain from tenderers valid and satisfactory STRs. More information about the requirements arising under the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy is available from the Australian Department of Treasury at https://treasury.gov.au/policy-topics/economy/black-economy/procurement-connected-policy.
    2. As part of its Tender, the Tenderer must complete and lodge Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record, which includes:
       1. subject to subparagraph (ii), providing all of the valid and satisfactory STRs required from the Tenderer under Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record;
       2. if the Tenderer has requested any of the STRs required under Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record but the STR has not been issued by the Australian Taxation Office prior to the Closing Date and Time, providing an STR receipt issued by the Australian Taxation Office demonstrating that the STR was requested from the Australian Taxation Office prior to the Closing Date and Time; and
       3. signing a Declaration in the form set out in item B of Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record.

The Tenderer should note that this is a **minimum form and content requirement** for its Tender **under clause 3.1(b)(ii) of the Tender Conditions**.

* + 1. **Note to Tenderers not registered or resident in Australia:** TheShadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy (including the requirements to obtain and provide valid and satisfactory STRs) applies to both Tenderers resident in Australia and to Tenderers who are non-residents/not registered in Australia. Tenderers are referred to section 8 of the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy in this regard.
    2. If the Tenderer provides in its response to Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record an STR receipt issued by the Australian Taxation Office demonstrating that any of the STRs required under Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record were requested from the Australian Taxation Office prior to the Closing Date and Time, then:
       1. the Tenderer must provide all of the required valid and satisfactory STRs to the Tender Administrator by email within 4 business days after the Closing Date and Time; and
       2. if the Tenderer does not provide all of the required valid and satisfactory STRs to the Tender Administrator by email within 4 business days after the Closing Date and Time, the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) decide not to evaluate (or continue to evaluate) the Tender.
    3. The Tenderer's attention is also drawn to the Declaration in item B of Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record, which requires the Tenderer to declare that:
       1. it has complied with the requirements in Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record to provide and attach each of the required valid and satisfactory STRs (or to provide and attach a receipt issued by the Australian Taxation Office demonstrating that any relevant STRs were requested from the Australian Taxation Office prior to the Closing Date and Time);
       2. it has obtained and holds valid and satisfactory STRs for each subconsultant that it will engage for the Services under a subcontract with an expected value of over $4 million (GST inclusive), if known as at the Closing Date and Time; and
       3. if it is the successful Tenderer, it will ensure that any subconsultant that it subsequently engages for the Services under a subcontract with an expected value of over $4 million (GST inclusive) provides it with a valid and satisfactory STR prior to entering into the relevant subcontract.
  1. Tenderer to confirm it holds valid and satisfactory STRs

This clause 29.2 does not apply unless the Tender Particulars state that it applies.

* + 1. The Tenderer’s attention is drawn to the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy, which imposes obligations on the Commonwealth to obtain from tenderers valid and satisfactory STRs. More information about the requirements arising under the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy is available from the Department of Treasury at <https://treasury.gov.au/policy-topics/economy/black-economy/procurement-connected-policy>.
    2. As part of its response to the Invitation to Register Interest, the Tenderer was required to provide all of the valid and satisfactory STRs applicable to it and as specified under Schedule F - Statement of Tax Record of the Invitation to Register Interest.
    3. If any STR provided by the Tenderer as part of any Invitation to Register Interest process in respect of the Project or otherwise as part of the tender process is or will be no longer valid and satisfactory at the time of the proposed Award Date (as notified by the Tender Administrator by email), the Tenderer must, if and within the time required by the Tender Administrator, provide the Tender Administrator with a copy of each STR as applicable to the Tenderer that will be valid and satisfactory on such proposed Award Date.
  1. Acknowledgement

This clause 29.3 applies where either of clause 29.1 or 29.2 applies.

The Tenderer acknowledges and agrees that (irrespective of any STR lodged by the Tenderer as part of any Invitation to Register Interest process in respect of the Project or otherwise as part of the tender process) the Commonwealth:

* + 1. will only enter into a contract with a Tenderer that, on the proposed Award Date whether as notified by the Tender Administrator under clause 29.2(c) or otherwise, holds and has provided to the Tender Administrator copies of all STRs as applicable to the Tenderer in accordance with the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy that will be valid and satisfactory on such Award Date; and
    2. may (in its absolute discretion) exclude the Tenderer from further consideration if the Tenderer does not satisfy the requirement under paragraph (a).
  1. Definitions

For the purposes of this clause 29:

* + 1. an STR is taken to be:
       1. **satisfactory** if the STR states that the entity has met the conditions, as set out in the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy, of having a satisfactory engagement with the Australian tax system; and
       2. **valid** if the STR has not expired as at the date on which the STR is required to be provided or held;
    2. **business day** means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or a public holiday in the Australian Capital Territory; and
    3. **Statement of Tax Record** or **STR** has the meaning given in the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy.

1. ANTI-BRIBERY, CORRUPTION AND MODERN SLAVERY
   * 1. The Tenderer's attention is drawn to:
        1. sections 70.2 and 141.1 of the Criminal Code enacted by the *Criminal Code Act 1995* (Cth) which set out the offence of bribing a foreign public official and the offence of bribing a Commonwealth public official respectively; and
        2. the *Modern Slavery Act 2018* (Cth) which, among other things, requires the preparation of a modern slavery statement on actions that Commonwealth non-corporate entities are taking to identify and manage modern slavery risks in their operations and supply chains. More information on what the Commonwealth Government is doing in respect of modern slavery is available at https://modernslaveryregister.gov.au/resources.
     2. As part of its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to complete and lodge Tender Schedule E - Anti-Bribery, Corruption and Modern Slavery Statement.
     3. If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to complete and lodge the information requested for each joint bid party.
     4. Without limiting any other right or remedy of the Commonwealth (under the Tender Conditions or otherwise at law or in equity), if the Commonwealth considers (in its absolute discretion) that the Tenderer’s approach to, its record in respect of or ability to meet its compliance and reporting obligations in respect of, anti-bribery and corruption and modern slavery (including as informed by its response to Tender Schedule E - Anti-Bribery, Corruption and Modern Slavery Statement) is manifestly unsatisfactory, the Commonwealth may notify the Tenderer by email or post that the Tenderer is specifically excluded from participating in the Tender process and its Tender will not be evaluated (or continue to be evaluated).
     5. To assist the Commonwealth in making a determination under paragraph (d) the Tender Administrator may notify the Tenderer by email or post that the Tenderer is required to provide the Tender Administrator with (and the Commonwealth may consider) further information, documents or evidence in relation to, and otherwise clarify, any part of the Tenderer’s response to Tender Schedule E - Anti-Bribery, Corruption and Modern Slavery Statement by the time and date specified in the notice.
2. Special Conditions of Tender

These Tender Conditions also include any special conditions of tender specified in the Tender Particulars.

1. - TENDER PARTICULARS

TENDER PARTICULARS

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Closing Date and Time:** (Part 1, clause 2.1(e)) | ***[INSERT CLOSING DATE (day-month-year)]*** 12.00pm (Australian Capital Territory Local Time) | |
| **Tender Administrator:** (Part 1, clause 2.1(u)) | ***[ENTER THE NAME AND EMAIL ADDRESS OF THE TENDER ADMINISTRATOR]***  ***[E.G. External DIP Consultant Name - Attn: Individual Name xyz@xxx.com.xx]*** | |
| **Governing law:** (Part 1, clause 2.4) | (The law in the State of New South Wales, Australia applies unless otherwise stated) | |
| **Conditions for participation:** (Part 1, clause 3.1(c)) | The conditions for participation applicable to this tender process are that the Tenderer must:  None stated.  ***["None stated" IS THE DEFAULT POSITION. IF THE COMMONWEALTH OR TENDER ADMINISTRATOR WISH TO INSERT CONDITIONS FOR PARTICIPATION IN THIS TENDER PROCESS, INSERT THE CONDITIONS FOR PARTICIPATION AND THE FOLLOWING:***  ***The Tenderer should note that [this is a/these are] condition/s for participation in this tender process under clause 3.1(c) of the Tender Conditions and it is requested to lodge information in its Tender demonstrating that it meets each condition for participation. If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to lodge this information for each joint bid party (as applicable).]*** | |
| **Format of Tender:** (Part 1, clauses 3.4(b)(i) and (ii)) | ***[INSERT E.G. Microsoft Word version X (or above), Microsoft Excel version X (or above), PDF version X (or above)]*** | |
| **Maximum file size:** (Part 1, clause 3.4(b)(iii)B) | ***[INSERT]*** megabytes per upload (with files compressed or zipped as required) | |
| **Relevant Previous Performance:** (Part 1, clauses 3.4(b)(ii)C and 4(a)(iii) and Part 4, Tender Schedule C - Relevant Previous Performance) | Clauses 3.4(b)(ii)C and 4(a)(iii) and Tender Schedule C - Relevant Previous Performance ***[DO/DO NOT]*** apply.  (Clauses 3.4(b)(ii)C and 4(a)(iii) and Tender Schedule C - Relevant Previous Performance apply unless stated otherwise)  ***[DELETE WHICHEVER OPTION DOES NOT APPLY]***  ***[IF AN INVITATION TO REGISTER INTEREST PROCESS HAS ONLY VERY RECENTLY BEEN CONDUCTED, CONSIDER WHETHER PREVIOUS PERFORMANCE WILL ALSO BE EVALUATED AT TIME OF TENDER. APPROACH MUST BE CONSISTENT WITH PDDP]*** | |
| **Additional Evaluation Criteria:** (Part 1, clause 4(b)) | None stated.  ***["None stated" IS THE DEFAULT POSITION. IF THE COMMONWEALTH OR THE TENDER ADMINISTRATOR WISH TO INSERT ADDITIONAL EVALUATION CRITERIA, INSERT ADDITIONAL EVALUATION CRITERIA AND THE FOLLOWING:***  ***The Tenderer should note that [this is an/these are] additional evaluation criterion/a in this tender process under clause 4(b) of the Tender Conditions and that it should attach information in its Tender demonstrating that it satisfies each additional criteria. If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to provide any information which it considers relevant to any joint bid arrangements (as applicable).***  ***IF ADDITIONAL EVALUATION CRITERIA IS INSERTED, ANY WEIGHTING PLACED ON THE EVALUATION CRITERIA MUST ALSO BE SPECIFIED. IF THERE IS NO APPLICABLE WEIGHTING, INSERT:***  ***There is no weighting for [this/these] additional evaluation [criterion/criteria]. The Tender will be evaluated with reference to [whether or not this evaluation criteria is met/whether value for money is achieved].]*** | |
| **Information Security - Sensitive and Classified Information:** (Part 1, clause 17) | Clause 17 ***[DOES/ DOES NOT]*** apply.  (Clause 17 does not apply unless stated otherwise)  ***[DELETE WHICHEVER OPTION DOES NOT APPLY]*** | |
| **Email address for submitting general complaints:** (Part 1, clause 20.1) | ***[INSERT]*** | |
| **Complaints under the Judicial Review Act:**  (Part 1, clause 20.2) | **Email address for submitting complaints under the Judicial Review Act:** (Part 1, clause 20.2(c)) | ***[IF THE TENDER PROCESS IS NOT A COVERED PROCUREMENT INSERT:]***  Not Applicable  ***[IF THE TENDER PROCESS IS A COVERED PROCUREMENT INSERT:]***  procurement.complaints@defence.gov.au  ***[DELETE WHICHEVER OPTION DOES NOT APPLY. A TENDER PROCESS WILL BE A COVERED PROCUREMENT FOR THE PURPOSES OF THE JUDICIAL REVIEW ACT IF THE RULES IN BOTH DIVISION 1 AND DIVISION 2 OF THE COMMONWEALTH PROCUREMENT RULES APPLY TO THE TENDER PROCESS]*** |
|  | **Public interest certificate:** (Part 1, clause 20.2(e)(i)) | ***[IF THE TENDER PROCESS IS NOT A COVERED PROCUREMENT INSERT:]***  Not Applicable  ***[IF THE TENDER PROCESS IS A COVERED PROCUREMENT INSERT:]***  As at the date of the release of the Tender Documents, a public interest certificate ***[HAS/HAS NOT]*** been issued.  ***[DELETE WHICHEVER OPTION DOES NOT APPLY. A TENDER PROCESS WILL BE A COVERED PROCUREMENT FOR THE PURPOSES OF THE JUDICIAL REVIEW ACT IF THE RULES IN BOTH DIVISION 1 AND DIVISION 2 OF THE COMMONWEALTH PROCUREMENT RULES APPLY TO THE PROCUREMENT]*** |
| **Agreed Subconsultants:** (Part 1, clause 28) | ***[IN RESPECT OF EACH AGREED SUBCONSULTANT, INSERT DETAILS OF THE AGREED SUBCONSULTANT SERVICES AND THE AMOUNT TO BE ALLOWED BY THE TENDERER IN ITS LUMP SUM FEE FOR THOSE SERVICES]*** | |
| **Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy:** (Part 1, clause 29.1) | Clause 29.1 ***[DOES/DOES NOT]*** apply.  (Clause 29.1 applies unless stated otherwise)  ***[DELETE WHICHEVER OPTION DOES NOT APPLY]***  ***[CLAUSE 29.1 WILL APPLY IF AN INVITATION TO REGISTER INTEREST PROCESS HAS NOT BEEN CONDUCTED AND THE PROCUREMENT IS AN OPEN TENDER WITH AN ESTIMATED VALUE OVER $4 MILLION (GST INCLUSIVE)]*** | |
| **Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy:** (Part 1, clause 29.2) | Clause 29.2 ***[DOES/DOES NOT]*** apply.  (Clause 29.2 does not apply unless stated otherwise)  ***[DELETE WHICHEVER OPTION DOES NOT APPLY]***  ***[CLAUSE 29.2 WILL APPLY WHERE AN INVITATION TO REGISTER INTEREST PROCESS HAS BEEN CONDUCTED AND THE PROCUREMENT HAS AN ESTIMATED VALUE OVER $4 MILLION (GST INCLUSIVE)]*** | |
| **Special conditions of Tender:** (Part 1, clause 31) | None stated.  ***["None stated" IS THE DEFAULT POSITION. NOTE THAT SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF TENDER ARE NOT THE SAME AS SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT WHICH MAY BE INCLUDED IN THE CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | |
| **Additional Project Plans:** (Part 4, Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding, item 2(b)) | ***[INSERT DESCRIPTION OF ADDITIONAL PROJECT PLANS - SAME AS DESCRIBED IN CONTRACT PARTICULARS IN THE CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | |
| **Level of Preliminary Design Solution:** (Part 4, Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding, item 3) | ***[INSERT] [IF NOT APPLICABLE, DELETE THIS ROW]*** | |
| **Program format:** (Part 4, Tender Schedule D - Program, item 1) | ***[INSERT E.G. Microsoft Project version X (or above)]***or equivalent approved by the Tender Administrator*.* | |

1. - TENDER FORM

TENDER FORM

TENDER FORM

To: **Commonwealth of Australia** (**Commonwealth**)

By: **[INSERT NAME OF TENDERER INCLUDING ABN]**

1. THE OFFER
   * 1. We tender to perform the Services in accordance with the Tender Documents and the enclosed Tender Schedules.
     2. We confirm that our tender has been lodged in accordance with the Tender Conditions, including:
        1. the lodgement requirements in clause 3.1(a) of the Tender Conditions;
        2. the minimum form and content requirements in clause 3.1(b) of the Tender Conditions; and
        3. the conditions for participation requirements (if any) in clause 3.1(c) of the Tender Conditions.
     3. In consideration of the Commonwealth promising to pay us the sum of One Dollar ($1.00) we unconditionally accept and agree to be bound by the Tender Conditions and this Tender Form, including:
        1. in respect of the consequences of a non-conforming tender as set out in the Tender Conditions, including in clause 3.3 of the Tender Conditions;
        2. after the Closing Date and Time, to comply with all obligations and participate in all processes set out in clause 7.2 of the Tender Conditions;
        3. if applicable, the requirements of clause 29 of the Tender Conditions in relation to Statements of Tax Record;
        4. to be bound by this Tender for the duration of the Tender Validity Period and agree that this Tender may be accepted by the Commonwealth at any time before the expiration of that period; and
        5. providing the acknowledgements, agreements, releases, indemnities, warranties and other assurances as set out in the Tender Conditions and this Tender Form.
     4. We:
        1. prepared our Tender, and will enter into any contract with the Commonwealth, based on our own investigations, interpretations, deductions, information and determinations;
        2. calculated our tendered Fee to cover, in addition to all other obligations under the Contract, the assumption of the risks described under clause 5 of the Tender Conditions;
        3. obtained independent legal advice as to the effect of the provisions of these Tender Conditions and the Contract in Part 5 as to the assumption by the successful Tenderer of the risks described under clause 5 of the Tender Conditions;
        4. examined all information relevant to the risks, contingencies and other circumstances having an effect on our Tender including (without limitation) the Information Documents, the material contained in the Tender Documents, any relevant technical advice made available by the Commonwealth and the terms and conditions of all Statutory Requirements;
        5. examined the Site and its surroundings, conditions and characteristics and made an appropriate allowance in our Tender for any effect on our Tender;
        6. satisfied ourselves as to the correctness and sufficiency of our Tender for the Services and that our tendered Fee covers the cost of complying with all the Consultant's obligations under the Contract in Part 5;
        7. examined all Statutory Requirements relevant to any part of the Services which may restrict or inhibit the execution of any part of the Services and satisfied ourselves of our capacity to perform the Services, achieve Completion and otherwise meet our obligations under the Contract in Part 5 without breaching any such Statutory Requirement; and
        8. are aware that the Commonwealth will be relying upon each of the promises, representations and warranties given by us in this Tender if we are selected as the successful Tenderer.
     5. We acknowledge and agree that:
        1. the entire tender process (including the process for meeting with any Tenderers under clause 2.3, 7 or 27.3 of the Tender Conditions, obtaining, evaluating and (if applicable) negotiating Tenders) (**Process**) is, as between the Tenderer and the Commonwealth, being conducted solely for the benefit of the Commonwealth;
        2. notwithstanding subparagraph (i), we are submitting to the Process because we consider that this represents a valuable commercial opportunity for us;
        3. we release the Commonwealth in respect of any claim that we may have for costs, expenses, losses, damages or liabilities suffered or incurred by us arising out of or in connection with the Process, the rejection of, failure to evaluate or failure to accept our Tender, any failure to comply with the Tender Documents, any Meeting Conduct, any debrief, any variation or suspension of the Process or any discontinuance or termination of the Process, except to the extent of any compensation awarded under the Judicial Review Act;
        4. the Commonwealth is proceeding with the Process strictly on the basis of, and in reliance upon, the acknowledgements and releases set out above; and
        5. we indemnify the Commonwealth in respect of all costs, expenses, losses, damages and liabilities suffered or incurred by the Commonwealth arising out of or in connection with any breach of any acknowledgement or release given by us under this paragraph (e).
     6. We acknowledge that each party constituting the Tenderer is bound jointly and severally by this Tender.
2. UNACCEPTABLE TENDERING PRACTICES

We warrant that, in preparing our Tender, we did not communicate (verbally or otherwise) or have any arrangement or arrive at any understanding with any of the other tenderers or with any employee of an association of which we or any of the other Tenderers are a member concerning the Tender Documents or any aspect of Services and, without limitation, further warrant that we did not engage in unacceptable tender practices which in any way reduced, or could have the effect of reducing, the competitiveness of the tender process for the Services, including:

* + 1. **collusive tendering**:
       1. neither the Tenderer nor any of its servants or agents had knowledge of the tender price of any other Tenderer prior to the Tenderer lodging its Tender for the Services; and
       2. neither the Tenderer nor any of its servants or agents disclosed the tender price lodged by the Tenderer to any other Tenderer who lodged a Tender for the Services or to any other person or organisation prior to the Closing Date and Time;
    2. **cover bidding**:
       1. neither the Tenderer nor any of its servants or agents provided information to any Tenderer, person or organisation, to assist another tenderer for the Services to prepare a Tender known in the building and construction industry as a "cover bid", whereby the Tenderer was of the opinion or belief that another Tenderer did not intend to genuinely compete for the contract; and
       2. the Tenderer is genuinely competing for the contract for the Services and its Tender is not a "cover bid";
    3. **industry association agreements**: prior to the Tenderer lodging its Tender for Services, neither the Tenderer nor any of its servants or agents entered into any contract, agreement, arrangement or understanding, other than as disclosed to the Commonwealth, that the successful Tenderer would pay any money to, or would provide any other benefit or other financial advantage to, an industry association (being any organisation of building or construction contractors including the Master Builders' Association and the Australian Federation of Construction Contractors) in respect of the Tender; and
    4. **unsuccessful tenderers' fees**: prior to the Tenderer lodging its Tender for the Services, neither the Tenderer nor any of its servants or agents entered into any contract, agreement, arrangement or understanding that the successful Tenderer for the Services would pay any money, or would provide any other benefit or other financial advantage, to or for the benefit of any other Tenderer who unsuccessfully tendered.

1. ADDENDA

We have allowed in our Tender for the requirements contained in all addenda under clause 2.2(d) of the Tender Conditions and identify each addendum by its number and date as follows:

Number **[INSERT]** Dated **[INSERT]**

Number **[INSERT]** Dated **[INSERT]**

1. DETAILS OF TENDERER

Full Name

|  |
| --- |
|  |

ABN/ACN (if applicable)

|  |
| --- |
|  |

Street address (not PO Box)

|  |
| --- |
|  |

Email address

|  |
| --- |
|  |

Street address (not PO Box) for the serving of notices upon the Consultant (if different to the address listed above)

|  |
| --- |
|  |

Email address for the serving of notices upon the Consultant (if different to the address listed above)

|  |
| --- |
|  |

Person for attention for the serving of notices upon the Consultant

|  |
| --- |
|  |

If applicable, the Tenderer's architect, building designer or equivalent registration/ licence number (including the name of the registration/licence and name of the State, Territory or other jurisdiction which issued the registration/ licence). Alternatively, list the relevant professional body and the accreditation details of that professional body applicable to the Tenderer

|  |
| --- |
|  |

Name of contact person

|  |
| --- |
|  |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Contact person - telephone (office) |  | Contact person - telephone (mobile) |
|  |  |  |

Name of the Executive Negotiator (the Tenderer is requested to note that its proposed Executive Negotiator should not be the same person as the Consultant's Representative nominated in Tender Schedule B - Proposed Resources)

|  |
| --- |
|  |

The Tenderer is requested to provide:

* + 1. the full name and address of the tendering entity;
    2. full details of the tendering entity's corporate structure, including trading or business names, related bodies corporate, details of its registration and place of business and details of relevant trust or fiduciary arrangements; and
    3. details of:
       1. the basis on which the Tenderer gives the warranty under clause 27.1 of the Tender Conditions; and
       2. to the extent applicable, the steps which the Tenderer has taken to prevent, end, avoid, mitigate, resolve or otherwise manage the risk of any Material Change or Strategic Interest Issue on the interests of the Commonwealth (if applicable).

|  |
| --- |
|  |

If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, the Tenderer confirms that each party to the joint bid will be jointly and severally liable to the Commonwealth if they are the successful Tenderer.

1. FINANCIAL VIABILITY

The Tenderer declares that, subject to any disclosures made below it has the necessary financial viability to perform the Services, achieve Completion and otherwise meet its obligations under the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer.

|  |
| --- |
|  |

1. PAYMENT TIMES PROCUREMENT CONNECTED POLICY

The Tenderer is referred to the definition of "Reporting Entity" in the *Payment Times Reporting Act 2020* (Cth).

The Tenderer is requested to identify, by ticking the relevant box below, whether or not it is a Reporting Entity for the purposes of the Payment Times Procurement Connected Policy (being the procurement connected policy available at https://treasury.gov.au/publication/p2021-183909).

**❑** The Tenderer is a Reporting Entity; or

**❑** The Tenderer is not a Reporting Entity.

1. VETERAN PARTICIPATION IN THE DELIVERY OF THE SERVICES

Describe your approach to employing and engaging Australian veterans in connection with the delivery of the Services, whether directly or through the engagement of subconsultants:

|  |
| --- |
|  |

1. EXECUTION OF THE TENDER FORM

In accordance with clause 3.4(a)(ii), the Tenderer is requested to provide evidence of the full authority of the person or persons executing the Tender Form.

|  |
| --- |
|  |

DATED this day of 20

**[COMPLETE ONE OF THE FOLLOWING SIGNING BLOCKS, OR INSERT AS APPROPRIATE, THEN DELETE ANY SIGNING BLOCK NOT USED.**

**THE FOLLOWING IS PROVIDED AS GUIDANCE ONLY:**

**IF YOU ARE EXECUTING UNDER S 127 OF THE CORPORATIONS ACT, THEN THIS DOCUMENT MUST BE EXECUTED BY (A) 2 DIRECTORS OF THE COMPANY; OR (B) A DIRECTOR AND THE COMPANY SECRETARY; OR (C) IF THE COMPANY HAS A SOLE DIRECTOR WHO IS ALSO THE SOLE SECRETARY, THAT DIRECTOR.**

**IF YOU ARE EXECUTING BY AUTHORISED SIGNATORY OF THE COMPANY, THEN THIS DOCUMENT MUST BE EXECUTED BY THE AUTHORISED SIGNATORY AND SIGNED BY A WITNESS, AND THE DOCUMENT THAT AUTHORISES THE SIGNATORY TO EXECUTE THIS DOCUMENT MUST BE PROVIDED TO THE COMMONWEALTH.]**

**[S 127 OF CORPORATIONS ACT]**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Executed** by **[INSERT NAME]** in accordance with section 127 of the *Corporations Act 2001* (Cth): |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| Signature of director |  |  | Signature of company secretary/director ***[delete position as appropriate]*** |
|  |  |  |  |
| Full name of director who states that they are a director of **[INSERT NAME]** |  |  | Full name of company secretary/director ***[delete position as appropriate]*** who states that they are a company secretary/director ***[delete position as appropriate]*** of **[INSERT NAME]** |

**[OR - AUTHORISED SIGNATORY OF COMPANY]**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Signed** for and on behalf of **[INSERT NAME]** by its authorised signatory in the presence of: |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| Signature of witness |  |  | Signature of authorised signatory |
|  |  |  |  |
| Full name of witness |  |  | Full name of authorised signatory |

**[THESE ARE EXAMPLE EXECUTION CLAUSES ONLY. IF SUBMITTING ON A JOINT BID BASIS, EACH ENTITY MUST EXECUTE ONE TENDER FORM BETWEEN THEM]**

**[THE TENDERER IS REQUESTED TO ENSURE THAT THE TENDER FORM IS COMPLETE, ACCURATE, DULY EXECUTED AND VALID]**

1. - TENDER SCHEDULES
2. Project Understanding

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(i) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to provide the following information.

The Tenderer should ensure that the information provided in this Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding is consistent with information given in other parts of its Tender (as applicable).

1. METHODOLOGY STATEMENT

Tenderers are referred to:

* + 1. clause 6.10 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5; and
    2. the definition of "Methodology Statement" in clause 1.1 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5.

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described in clause 4(a)(i) of the Tender Conditions, and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to:

* + 1. complete each item in the Methodology Statement outline attached to this Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding;
    2. to the extent possible, not include in the Methodology Statement the matters included in the draft Project Plans provided by the Tenderer with its Tender (including as specified in item 2 of this Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding);
    3. ensure that the Methodology Statement provides approaches, solutions and methodologies that comply with the terms of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5; and
    4. include in the Methodology Statement such additional items as the Tenderer considers necessary,

to clearly demonstrate:

* + 1. the Tenderer's detailed understanding of what the Contract requires the Tenderer to do in respect of all aspects of the Services; and
    2. all aspects of the way in which the Tenderer proposes to perform the Services which could distinguish the Tenderer's approach from that of other Tenderers.

The Tenderer should note that:

* + 1. subject to paragraph (j), the Methodology Statement provided by the successful Tenderer will become the Methodology Statement for the purposes of clause 6.10 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5; and
    2. the Commonwealth reserves the right to negotiate the Methodology Statement provided by any Tenderer with a view to amending the terms of the Methodology Statement before entering into any Contract with the successful Tenderer.

If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to provide any information in this item 1 of this Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding which it considers relevant to proposed joint bid arrangements (as applicable).

1. PROJECT PLANS

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(i) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to prepare and provide the following **draft** Project Plans:

* + 1. Work Health and Safety Plan; and
    2. any additional Project Plans specified in the Tender Particulars,

to demonstrate that the Tenderer comprehends key issues and will implement appropriate solutions and management strategies in performing the Services, achieving Completion and otherwise meeting its obligations under the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer.

In preparing the draft Project Plans referenced above, the Tenderer's attention is drawn to the definitions of "Project Plans" and "Work Health and Safety Plan" under clauses 1.1 and 7.4 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5.

The Tenderer should note that:

* + 1. subject to paragraph (d), the draft Project Plans provided by the successful Tenderer will become the draft Project Plans for the purposes of clause 7.4(a)(ii)A of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5; and
    2. the Commonwealth reserves the right to negotiate the draft Project Plans provided by the Tenderer, with a view to amending the terms of the draft Project Plans, before entering into any Contract with the successful Tenderer.

The Tenderer is requested to ensure that its draft Project Plans are focused on the Services described in the Contract in Part 5.

If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to provide any information in this item 2 of this Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding which it considers relevant to proposed joint bid arrangements (as applicable).

1. PRELIMINARY DESIGN SOLUTION

***[IF A PRELIMINARY DESIGN SOLUTION IS REQUIRED TO BE PREPARED BY THE TENDERER. IF NOT, DELETE THIS ITEM]***

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(i)of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to prepare and provide a preliminary design solution for the Works to the level specified in the Tender Particulars.

The Tenderer should note that:

* + 1. subject to paragraph (b), the preliminary design solution provided by the successful Tenderer will become the Preliminary Design Solution for the purposes of ***[clause 9]*** of the Special Conditions in Part 5; and
    2. the Commonwealth reserves the right to negotiate the preliminary design solution provided by the Tenderer before entering into any Contract with the successful Tenderer.

1. PAGE LIMITS

***[CONSIDER WHETHER OR NOT THERE ARE TO BE ANY PAGE LIMITS. IF NOT, DELETE THIS ITEM IN ITS ENTIRETY. ANY PAGE LIMITS MUST BE REASONABLE AND SUFFICIENT TO ALLOW A COMPETENT TENDERER TO RESPOND ADEQUATELY TO THE CRITERION]***

The Tenderer may lodge up to (but no more than) ***[INSERT]*** pages in response to item 1 of this Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding.

The Tenderer should note that the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) decide not to evaluate or continue to evaluate any material provided in excess of the page limit specified (including where more than the number of pages is provided in respect to any item).

Tenderers are reminded of the formatting and other requirements set out in clause 3.4 of the Tender Conditions.

**ATTACHMENT TO TENDER SCHEDULE A  
METHODOLOGY STATEMENT OUTLINE**

A. SPECIFIC ITEMS IDENTIFIED BY THE COMMONWEALTH

1. Design Documentation

In this section, the Tenderer is requested to provide its specific approach to and strategies for the proactive preparation, submission and finalisation of compliant Design Documentation and the performance of other design-related Services, including the specific roles and responsibilities of its team in:

* + 1. conducting or managing site investigations and other risk reduction studies;
    2. engaging with the Commonwealth and producing all supporting documentation (including technical authorities, sponsors, stakeholders, users and others) to achieve all necessary Approvals, including under the *Public Works Committee Act 1969* (Cth) (if applicable);
    3. ensuring the Design Documentation:
       1. is complete, fully co-ordinated and free from discrepancies, ambiguities, errors and omissions;
       2. complies with all Statutory Requirements, including the WHS Legislation;
       3. addresses "safe design" principles; and
       4. incorporates design solutions which do not unnecessarily preclude opportunities for local industry to participate in the delivery of the Works and the Project;
    4. managing the alternate solutions and dispensation process in accordance with the Infrastructure Directorate Dispensations Process;
    5. addressing the outcomes of Commonwealth design review workshops; and
    6. providing timely and accurate responses to requests for information regarding the Design Documentation from the Contract Administrator:
       1. during the procurement process for the Construction Contract; and
       2. after the Award Date of the Construction Contract.

1. Cost Planning

*[IF COST PLANNING FOR PROJECT IN SCOPE OF SERVICES. IF NOT, DELETE THIS SECTION]*

In this section, the Tenderer is requested to provide its specific approach to and strategies for cost planning-related Services, including the specific roles and responsibilities of its team in:

* + 1. cost planning for the Project, including the preparation of a robust cost plan for the Project; and
    2. addressing the outcomes of cost/value management workshops.

1. Programming

*[IF THE PROGRAM FOR PROJECT IN SCOPE OF SERVICES. IF NOT, DELETE THIS SECTION]*

In this section, the Tenderer is requested to provide its specific approach to and strategies for program-related Services, including the specific roles and responsibilities of its team in programming for the Project generally, including the preparation of a robust program for the Project.

1. Design Objectives and Principles

In this section, the Tenderer is requested to provide its specific approach to and strategies for maximising achievement of the Design Objectives and Principles including in preparing the Design Documentation.

1. Local Host Nation Industry

In this section, the Tenderer is requested to provide its:

* + 1. assessment of local Host Nation industry capability and capacity in respect of the delivery of the Works and the Project; and
    2. specific approach to and strategies for maximising local Host Nation industry participation.

1. Environment and Sustainability

In this section, the Tenderer is requested to provide its specific approach to achieving environmental sustainability, including by reference to:

* + 1. the ESD Principles and the WOL Objectives;
    2. identifying and integrating sustainability initiatives in the:
       1. development of Design Documentation; and
       2. selection of materials; and
    3. the use of recycled materials and products, and the objectives of:
       1. maximising energy efficiency; and
       2. minimising waste and environmental impact.

1. Construction, Completion and Defects Liability Period

In this section, the Tenderer is requested to provide its specific approach to and strategies for works-related Services, including the specific roles and responsibilities of its team in:

* + 1. carrying out all inspections and tests in respect of the Works and any other related Services; and
    2. providing all Works Information and other Project Documents in accordance with the Contract in Part 5.

1. Additional Matters

***[THE COMMONWEALTH AND THE TENDER ADMINISTRATOR TO CONSIDER AND INSERT ANY ADDITIONAL*** ***KEY PROJECT SPECIFIC MATTERS TO BE ADDRESSED IN THE METHODOLOGY STATEMENT. THESE SHOULD BE LIMITED IN NUMBER, CONTAIN NO OVERLAP WITH OTHER MATTERS REQUESTED AND ONLY KEY ITEMS SHOULD BE INCLUDED. IF NO ADDITIONAL ITEMS, INSERT "NONE STATED"]***

B ADDITIONAL ITEMS IDENTIFIED BY THE TENDERER:

**[INSERT]**

C MINIMUM RESOURCE SCHEDULE

*[IF THERE ARE NO PHASES]*

In this section, the Tenderer is requested to provide a minimum resource schedule in the table format as set out below.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **ROLE** | **MILESTONES** | | | | | | | |
| ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | **[OTHERS PROP-OSED BY THE TENDER-ER.]** |
| **CONSULTANT'S REPRESENTATIVE** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **QUALITY MANAGER** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **ESD AND WOL MANAGER** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| ***[OTHER ROLES]*** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **[TENDERER TO PROPOSE ADDITIONAL KEY PEOPLE]** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

*[IF THERE ARE TWO PHASES]*

In this section, the Tenderer is requested to provide a minimum resource schedule for each of the Planning Phase and the Delivery Phase in the table format as set out below. The Tenderer should note that the minimum resource schedule for the Delivery Phase will form part of the Delivery Phase Fee Proposal.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **ROLE** | **PLANNING PHASE**  **MILESTONES** | | | | | | | |
| ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | **[OTHERS PROP-OSED BY THE TENDER-ER.]** |
| **CONSULTANT'S REPRESENTATIVE** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **QUALITY MANAGER** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **ESD AND WOL MANAGER** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| ***[OTHER ROLES]*** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **[TENDERER TO PROPOSE ADDITIONAL KEY PEOPLE]** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **ROLE** | **DELIVERY PHASE**  **MILESTONES** | | | | | | | |
| ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | ***[INSERT  MILE-STONE FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]***  ***HOURS*** | **[OTHERS PROPOSED BY THE TENDER-ER.]** |
| **CONSULTANT'S REPRESENTATIVE** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **QUALITY MANAGER** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **ESD AND WOL MANAGER** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| ***[OTHER ROLES]*** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **[TENDERER TO PROPOSE ADDITIONAL KEY PEOPLE]** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

The Tenderer is referred to Tender Schedule D - Program where the workload and involvement of the resources set out in the minimum resource schedule will be linked with the activities described in the programs provided under cover of Tender Schedule D - Program.

The provision of a minimum resource schedule does not limit the scope of the Services and is included to provide the Commonwealth with an assurance as to the minimum level of resources which the Consultant will make available to perform the Services. It does not derogate from the Consultant's responsibility to supply additional resources, if required, to ensure performance of the Services in accordance with the Contract in Part 5.

If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to provide any information in this section which it considers relevant to the proposed joint bid arrangements (as applicable).

The information provided by a Tenderer in this Tender Schedule A - Project Understanding is for evaluation purposes only and will not limit or affect the scope of the Services or the Contract in Part 5.

1. Proposed Resources

1. PROPOSED RESOURCES (INCLUDING CONSULTANT'S REPRESENTATIVE AND KEY PEOPLE)

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(ii) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to provide details of its proposed key people for the Services, including the key people for the roles described in the table below. Such information should include, in respect of each key person:

* + 1. their current and proposed future location (including identifying whether the key person is located within the general geographical location/s of the Works and, where not, details of how the key person will perform the relevant part of the Services in the location/s of the Works);
    2. details of how the key person is proposed to perform the relevant part of the Services, including their proposed scope of duties;
    3. their current and potential future workload, capacity and availability and involvement in other current and potential future projects, and how the key person is proposed to perform the relevant part of the Services in light of the key person's commitments to those other projects;
    4. details of the key person's experience relevant to their proposed scope of duties (with such experience to be linked to the details included in the curriculum vitae provided under paragraph (g) below); and
    5. their relevant qualifications / licences / accreditations / certifications / memberships of professional bodies / associations (or similar) (with such qualifications etc. to be linked to the details included in the curriculum vitae provided under paragraph (g) below).

Such details should be provided in the table format as set out below.

| **ROLE** | **NAME** | **LOCATION (CURRENT AND PROPOSED) AND HOW MANAGED** | **DETAILS OF PROPOSED INVOLVEMENT AND PROPOSED SCOPE OF DUTIES** | **CURRENT AND POTENTIAL FUTURE WORKLOAD, CAPACITY, AVAILABILITY AND HOW MANAGED** | **EXPERIENCE RELEVANT TO SCOPE OF DUTIES** | **RELEVANT QUALIFICA-TIONS ETC** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **CONSULTANT'S REPRESENTATIVE** |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| ***[OTHER ROLES]*** |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **[TENDERER TO PROPOSE ADDITIONAL KEY PEOPLE]** |  |  |  |  |  |  |

If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to provide any information in item 1 of this Tender Schedule B - Proposed Resources which it considers relevant to proposed joint bid arrangements (as applicable).

**IMPORTANT NOTE TO TENDERERS**

If the Tenderer has lodged a registration of interest for this Project, the Tenderer is also requested to provide details of any changes to its nominated key personnel (and the reasons for these changes) as against those nominated in the corresponding schedule in the Tenderer's registration of interest.

**[INSERT]**

The Tenderer is also requested to provide:

* + 1. a proposed organisational chart; and
    2. curriculum vitae for each of the Consultant's Representative and each key person for the roles specified in the table above, which should provide details of all relevant projects in the last 5 years and the name and telephone number of a client referee. The Tenderer must not exceed 3 pages for each curriculum vitae.

2. PROPOSED SUBCONSULTANTS

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(ii) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to provide details of its proposed subconsultants for the Services if it is the successful Tenderer.

Such details include the subconsultant's:

* + 1. current and proposed future location (including identifying whether the subconsultant is located in the general geographical location/s of the Works);
    2. details of how the subconsultant will perform the relevant part of the Services in the location/s of the Works; and
    3. involvement in projects identified in Tender Schedule C - Relevant Previous Performance (if applicable) and other relevant experience.

Such details should be provided in table format as set out below.

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **SUBCONSULTANT DISCIPLINE** | **LEGAL NAME AND ABN  (AND OTHER NAMES, IF APPLICABLE)** | **CURRENT AND PROPOSED FUTURE LOCATION** | **DETAILS OF HOW THE SUBCONSULTANT WILL PERFORM THE RELEVANT PART OF THE SERVICES** | **INVOLVEMENT IN TENDER SCHEDULE C - RELEVANT PREVIOUS PERFORMANCE PROJECTS AND OTHER RELEVANT EXPERIENCE** |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |

If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to provide any information in this item 2 of Tender Schedule B - Proposed Resources which it considers relevant to proposed joint bid arrangements (as applicable).

**IMPORTANT NOTE TO TENDERERS**

If the Tenderer has lodged a registration of interest for this Project, the Tenderer is also requested to provide details of any changes to its proposed subconsultants (and the reasons for these changes) as against those nominated in the corresponding schedule in the Tenderer's registration of interest.

**[INSERT]**

The information provided by a Tenderer in this Tender Schedule B - Proposed Resources is for evaluation purposes only and will not limit or affect the scope of the Services or the Contract in Part 5.

1. Relevant Previous Performance

***[THIS TENDER SCHEDULE WILL ONLY APPLY IF THE TENDER PARTICULARS STATE IT APPLIES. OTHERWISE DELETE THE CONTENTS OF THIS TENDER SCHEDULE AND MARK IT "NOT USED"]***

This Tender Schedule C - Relevant Previous Performance applies unless the Tender Particulars state that it does not apply.

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(iii) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to provide details of previous performance:

* + 1. by reference to any relevant projects being carried out or completed in the ***[INSERT]*** years prior to the Closing Date and Time; and
    2. up to a maximum of ***[INSERT E.G. 5]*** projects,

in table format as set out below:

RELEVANT PROJECTS BEING CARRIED OUT OR COMPLETED IN THE *[INSERT]* YEARS PRIOR TO THE CLOSING DATE AND TIME UP TO A MAXIMUM OF *[INSERT]* PROJECTS

|  | **[PROJECT AND LOCATION]** | **[PROJECT AND LOCATION]** | **[ETC]** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **CLIENT** |  |  |  |
| **NATURE AND EXTENT OF INVOLVEMENT OF THE TENDERER** |  |  |  |
| **DETAILS OF NON-COMPLIANCE/S WITH QUALITY PROCEDURE/SYSTEM/FRAMEWORK AND RECTIFICATION OF SAME** |  |  |  |
| **DETAILS OF NON-COMPLIANCE/S WITH ESD/WOL OBLIGATIONS AND RECTIFICATION OF SAME** |  |  |  |
| **FEE (AGREED)** |  |  |  |
| **FEE (ADJUSTED)** |  |  |  |
| **REASONS FOR DIFFERENCE IN FEE (AGREED) AND FEE (ADJUSTED) (IF ANY) AND IF THE REASON IS BY VARIATION, WHO INITIATED THAT VARIATION** |  |  |  |
| **DATE FOR COMPLETION (AGREED)** |  |  |  |
| **DATE FOR COMPLETION (ADJUSTED)** |  |  |  |
| **DATE OF COMPLETION (ACTUAL)** |  |  |  |
| **NUMBER OF EXTENSION OF TIME CLAIMS AND REASONS FOR EACH EXTENSION OF TIME** |  |  |  |
| **DETAILS OF OTHER INNOVATIONS AND VALUE ADDING** |  |  |  |
| **DETAILS OF PROBLEMS AND SOLUTIONS WHICH RESOLVED PROBLEMS** |  |  |  |
| **CLIENT REFEREE - NAME AND CURRENT TELEPHONE NUMBER** |  |  |  |
| **PROJECT MANAGER** |  |  |  |
| **PROJECT MANAGER REFEREE - NAME AND CURRENT TELEPHONE NUMBER** |  |  |  |

If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to provide any information in this Tender Schedule C - Relevant Previous Performance which it considers relevant to proposed joint bid arrangements (as applicable). The maximum number of projects listed for the Tenderer to provide details of in the above table applies to the Joint Bid parties cumulatively.

1. Program
2. PROGRAM

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(iv) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to provide a detailed program showing its order of work, periods for carrying out all design, documentation and other activities forming part of the Services and key dates.

The program should also:

* + 1. be based on an assumed Award Date of ***[INSERT]***;
    2. show all individual design, documentation and other activities forming part of the Services including co‑ordination and design development activities (both internal and with the Commonwealth, Other Contractors and others), design submissions and design review periods;
    3. allow for all necessary meetings (internal and external), reviews, consents and approvals;
    4. link the workload and involvement of the resources listed in the minimum resource schedule provided in the Methodology Statement against the activities described in paragraphs (b) and (c) above;
    5. be in a format compatible with the software specified in the Tender Particulars, which otherwise shows all worksheets and calculations; and
    6. otherwise satisfy the requirements for the program described in the Contract in Part 5, including to be prepared as a computerised "Critical Path Method" network precedence diagram.

The program should be based on achieving Completion of each Milestone by the relevant Date for Completion.

The Tenderer should note that:

* + 1. the program referred to in this Tender Schedule D - Program will not form part of the Contract but will, subject to any negotiation of that program prior to the Award Date, form the basis of the initial program provided by the successful Tenderer under clause 8.2 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5; and
    2. the assumed Award Date provided in paragraph (a) above is for the purposes of assisting the Tenderer to prepare a proposed program for the Services. This is not to be taken as a representation that the Commonwealth will enter into a contract on this date or any other date with the Tenderer. The Tenderer is also referred to clause 8 of the Tender Conditions.

The Tenderer's attention is also drawn to clause 28 of the Tender Conditions and clause 2.9(b)(ii)C of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5. The Tenderer should make adequate allowance in its program for the performance of all Agreed Subconsultant Services (if any) by Agreed Subconsultants.

1. DATE/S FOR COMPLETION OF MILESTONES *[IF THE TENDERER IS TO TENDER THE DATE/S FOR COMPLETION ONLY. IF NOT, DELETE THIS ITEM.]*

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(iv) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to provide ***[a proposed "Date for Completion"] [proposed "Dates for Completion"]*** (as defined in clause 1.1 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5) which must be no later than the "latest date for Completion" in the table below:

***[IF THERE ARE NO PHASES]***

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **DATE FOR COMPLETION (OF MILESTONES) (CLAUSE 1.1)** | **MILESTONE** | **DATE FOR COMPLETION** | **LATEST DATE FOR COMPLETION** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FROM CONTRACT PARTICULARS]*** |  | ***[INSERT LATEST DATE FOR COMPLETION]*** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FROM CONTRACT PARTICULARS]*** |  | ***[INSERT LATEST DATE FOR COMPLETION]*** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FROM CONTRACT PARTICULARS]*** |  | ***[INSERT LATEST DATE FOR COMPLETION]*** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FROM CONTRACT PARTICULARS]*** |  | ***[INSERT LATEST DATE FOR COMPLETION]*** |

***[IF THERE ARE TWO PHASES]***

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **DATE FOR COMPLETION (OF MILESTONES) (CLAUSE 1.1)** | **MILESTONE** | **DATE FOR COMPLETION** | **LATEST DATE FOR COMPLETION** |
| **PLANNING PHASE** | |  |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FROM CONTRACT PARTICULARS]*** |  | ***[INSERT LATEST DATE FOR COMPLETION]*** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FROM CONTRACT PARTICULARS]*** |  | ***[INSERT LATEST DATE FOR COMPLETION]*** |
| **DELIVERY PHASE** | |  |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FROM CONTRACT PARTICULARS]*** |  | ***[INSERT LATEST DATE FOR COMPLETION]*** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FROM CONTRACT PARTICULARS]*** |  | ***[INSERT LATEST DATE FOR COMPLETION]*** |

1. Anti-Bribery, Corruption and Modern Slavery Statement

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to clause 30 of the Tender Conditions. To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(v) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to complete and lodge Tender Schedule E - Anti-Bribery, Corruption and Modern Slavery Statement by:

* + 1. in item A, describing its general approach to anti-bribery and corruption including the Tenderer’s anti-bribery and corruption related policy, procedure and training documents, including details of:
       1. the Tenderer's compliance and internal audit function;
       2. the Tenderer's record keeping processes;
       3. the Tenderer's whistle-blower hotline or other reporting mechanism;
       4. any relationships the Tenderer has with any public officials in the Host Nation, Australia and/or any other country;
       5. any instances where the Tenderer (including management or key employees) has been subject to any enforcement proceedings or inquiries in relation to bribery or corruption;
       6. any instances where the Tenderer has been investigated, or subject to adverse regulatory action or criminal sanction, for bribery or corruption anywhere in the world;
       7. any subconsultants the Tenderer proposes to use, including the name and ultimate beneficial owner (noting this information should be consistent with the information provided in its response Tender Schedule B - Proposed Resources); and
       8. how, if successful, the Tenderer would manage the risk of their subconsultants engaging in bribery or corruption; and
    2. completing the Questionnaire in item B.

If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to complete and lodge the information requested in this Tender Schedule E - Anti-Bribery, Corruption and Modern Slavery Statement for each joint bid party.

**A GENERAL APPROACH TO ANTI-BRIBERY AND CORRUPTION**

**[INSERT]**

**B QUESTIONNAIRE**

The Tenderer must provide answers to all of the following questions:

1. Does your company have a code of conduct for employees (or similar policy or standard)?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide a copy.

1. How does your company communicate your human rights/ethical expectations with suppliers (this includes suppliers for services and products used by your company, for example, cleaning services, catering, uniform manufacturer)?

Please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. Does your company consider human rights and labour standards in the selection of suppliers and subconsultants?

If Yes, please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. Does your company retain any workers' original personal identification documentation, including passports or work papers?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide details of what is retained, why it is retained and how workers can access the documents:

**[INSERT]**

1. What process does your company have in place to verify workers' (including subconsultants and subcontractors) legal eligibility and entitlement to work in the country of employment?

Please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. How does your company ensure that workers (including subconsultants) meet or exceed the minimum legal working age?

Please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. Does your company ensure that all workers (including subconsultants) are provided with a written contract covering conditions of employment, which is provided in a language understood by the workers?

Please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. How does your company ensure that the wages paid to workers (including subconsultants) comply with the local law and are sufficient to meet workers' basic needs including some discretionary spending?

Please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. Does your company keep an accurate record of all employees and workers directly employed by you, including permanent, casual, temporary and seasonal, and those on contracts?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. How does your company ensure labour hire and/or subcontracted workers receive the same pay and conditions as direct employees?

Please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. How does your company ensure that no one in its direct employment or sub-contracted work exceeds the legal maximum number of hours?

Please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. Is overtime voluntary and compensated at a premium rate?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. Does the company have a system or process in place to ensure employees are aware of their right to freedom of association?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. Are workers provided with a healthy and safe working environment including adequate rest periods, and leave according to applicable laws?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. Does your company provide training on non-discrimination for all staff involved in recruitment, promotion and other employment decisions?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. Does your company currently conduct any independent human rights/social assessments or checks of your operations and suppliers?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide details and evidence:

**[INSERT]**

1. Does your company have a grievance mechanism for registering, tracking and responding to human rights related complaints?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide details of how this works in practice:

**[INSERT]**

1. Does your company agree to work towards meeting and/or exceeding the IPACE Supplier Code of Conduct?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

1. Financial

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(vi) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to provide the information described in Tender Schedule F - Financial.

The Tenderer should note that all amounts are not and will not be subject to rise and fall, or adjustment or gross up on account of any Tax. The Tenderer should ensure that **all amounts are GST-exclusive** **and exclusive of all Taxes specified in the Contract Particulars in Part 5** **for which the Commonwealth bears the risk** (see clauses 11.13 and 11.14 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5).

The Tenderer should also note that:

* + 1. **it is a minimum form and content requirement for its Tender under clause 3.1(b)(iii) of the Tender Conditions that the Tenderer must accept (without departure, qualification, amendment, limitation or exclusion) the Contract in Part 5, except to the extent completed and lodged in** **Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals (subject only to the exception for departures in respect of clauses 5.1 - 5.5 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5, in accordance with clause 3.1(b)(iii)B of the Tender Conditions);**
    2. **if it does not do so, its Tender may be regarded as non-conforming and clause 3.3 of the Tender Conditions will apply; and**
    3. **accordingly, if the Tenderer wishes to depart from, qualify, amend, limit or exclude any part of the Contract (including the Brief) in Part 5 (subject only to the exception for departures in respect of clauses 5.1 - 5.5 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 referred to in paragraph (a)), it must complete and lodge Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals and not set out or describe such matters in this Tender Schedule F - Financial.**

The Commonwealth reserves the right to negotiate the information provided by any Tenderer in this Tender Schedule F - Financial with a view to amending the terms of the Contract (including, if applicable, the Delivery Phase Fee Proposal) before entering into any Contract with the successful Tenderer.

**IMPORTANT NOTE TO TENDERERS - CURRENCIES**

The Tenderer is invited to nominate the currency or currencies in which it proposes the Fee be paid. Each component of its Fee should be clearly expressed in the tables below in such currency or currencies as may be proposed by the Tenderer (for example, the local currency of the Host Nation). It is the Commonwealth's expectation that, generally, the proposed currencies will reflect the local currency of where the goods and services will be sourced or provided so that the Tenderer is not assuming a foreign currency exchange rate risk.

Tenderers are also referred to the "Australian Government foreign exchange risk management - guidelines for entities" Resource Management Guide (RMG) 120 available at https://www.finance.gov.au/government/managing-commonwealth-resources/managing-risk-internal-accountability/foreign-exchange-risk-management.

*[IF THERE ARE NO PHASES]*

1. FEE

LUMP SUM FEE

The Tenderer should provide a lump sum Fee for performing all of the Services.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **FEE** | [**INSERT AMOUNT/S AND CURRENCY / CURRENCIES**] GST exclusive |

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to clause 28 of the Tender Conditions and to clause 2.9 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5. The Tenderer should note that the lump sum Fee should include an adequate allowance for the Agreed Subconsultant Services (if any) to be carried out by the Agreed Subconsultants set out in the Tender Particulars.

The Tenderer should note that the lump sum Fee includes all profit, insurance costs, overheads and disbursements (including all transport costs, travel costs, accommodation expenses and meal allowances) in relation to the Services. For the avoidance of doubt, the engagement will be on the basis of a lump sum Fee and the Consultant will not have any entitlement to any additional payment for such amounts.

BREAKDOWN OF FEE

The Tenderer should provide a breakdown of the lump sum Fee which fully and clearly provides details of how the lump sum Fee has been calculated (broken down, where relevant, by currency). The breakdown should clearly itemise and identify each amount in respect of at least the following:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **FEE (GST EXCLUSIVE)** | | |
| **ROLE/ITEM** | **TOTAL AMOUNT (AUD)**  **[WHERE THE RELEVANT COMPONENT OF THE FEE (IF ANY) IS EXPRESSED IN AUD]** | **TOTAL AMOUNT ([INSERT CURRENCY])** | **TOTAL AMOUNT ([INSERT CURRENCY])**  **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL COLUMNS TO THE EXTENT PAYMENT IN MULTIPLE CURRENCIES IS PROPOSED]** |
| **CONSULTANT'S REPRESENTATIVE** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[OTHER ROLES]*** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL ROLES INVOLVED IN SERVICES]** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **AGREED SUBCONSULTANT SERVICES (IF ANY)** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **INSURANCES** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[THE LIST ABOVE IS INTENDED TO BE A STARTING POINT ONLY - THE COMMONWEALTH AND THE TENDER ADMINISTRATOR MUST CONSIDER AND AMEND THE LIST AS APPROPRIATE, HAVING REGARD TO:***   1. ***THE SERVICES AND THE PROJECT; AND*** 2. ***THE OPERATION OF CLAUSE 2.14(f)(ii) OF THE CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT IN PART 5 IN RESPECT OF EVALUATION OF THE CONSULTANT'S ENTITLEMENT (IF ANY) FOLLOWING A PANDEMIC ADJUSTMENT EVENT.]*** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL ITEMS. NOTE THAT EACH ROW MUST BE REFERABLE TO A SINGLE CURRENCY, SO THAT THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF THE FEE AND THE CURRENCY IN WHICH EACH COMPONENT IS PROPOSED TO BE PAYABLE IS CLEARLY DELINEATED]** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **FEE** | | **Total:** $**[INSERT]** | **Total**: **[INSERT]** | **Total**: **[INSERT]** |

The breakdown:

(a) is for evaluation purposes;

(b) may also be used:

(i) as contemplated in Annexure 3 of the Contract in Part 5; and

(ii) for the purposes of assessing the Consultant’s entitlement, if any, under clause 2.14(d)(i)B of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5, as contemplated in clause 2.14(f)(ii) of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5; and

(c) will not limit or affect the scope of the Services or the Contract in Part 5.

1. TABLE OF VARIATION RATES AND PRICES

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to the definition of "Table of Variation Rates and Prices" in clause 1.1 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5. The Tenderer should provide a table of variation rates and prices which is to apply for the purposes of clause 10 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 as follows:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **ROLE/POSITION/ITEM** | **UNIT** | **RATE/PRICE AND CURRENCY (GST EXCLUSIVE)** |
| **CONSULTANT'S REPRESENTATIVE** | **HOUR** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[OTHER ROLES]*** | **HOUR** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL ROLES INVOLVED IN SERVICES]** | **HOUR** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL ITEMS]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |

1. PAYMENT OF THE FEE

*[IF THE PROGRESS PAYMENTS ARE MONTHLY-BASED]*

The Tenderer is requested to provide an anticipated monthly cash flow for payment of the Fee.

[INSERT]

This cash flow is for evaluation purposes and will not limit or affect the scope of the Services or the Contract in Part 5.

*[IF THE PROGRESS PAYMENTS ARE MILESTONE-BASED]*

The Tenderer should provide a proposal for the payment of the Fee in accordance with the Fee Payment Schedule in the Contract in Part 5 as follows:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **MILESTONE** | **AMOUNT AND CURRENCY (GST EXCLUSIVE)** | | |
| **AUD AMOUNT** | **[INSERT CURRENCY] AMOUNT** | **[INSERT CURRENCY] AMOUNT** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT PROPOSED ADDITIONAL MILESTONES FOR PAYMENT]** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **FEE** | **Total: $[INSERT] GST exclusive** | **Total: [INSERT]** | **Total: [INSERT]** |

The Tenderer should clearly identify any additional proposed milestones for payment and the proposed amount of each instalment of the Fee payable following achievement of each additional proposed milestone for payment. The Tenderer should note that any additional proposed milestones for payment should be significant milestones which represent the completion of discrete activities and should not comprise monthly milestones.

*[IF THERE ARE TWO PHASES]*

1. PLANNING PHASE FEE

LUMP SUM PLANNING PHASE FEE

The Tenderer should provide a lump sum Planning Phase Fee for performing all of the Planning Phase Services.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **PLANNING PHASE FEE** | **[INSERT AMOUNT/S AND CURRENCY / CURRENCIES]** GST exclusive |

The lump sum Planning Phase Fee should not include any allowance for the successful Tenderer to undertake the negotiations in clause 9.2(b) of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 (as it is not entitled to any payment for the time taken to undertake such negotiations).

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to clause 28 of the Tender Conditions and to clause 2.9 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5. The Tenderer should note that the lump sum Planning Phase Fee should include an adequate allowance for the Agreed Subconsultant Services (if any) to be carried out by the Agreed Subconsultants set out in the Tender Particulars.

The Tenderer should note that the lump sum Planning Phase Fee includes all profit, insurance costs, overheads and disbursements (including all transport costs, travel costs, accommodation expenses and meal allowances) in relation to the Planning Phase Services. For the avoidance of doubt, the engagement will be on the basis of a lump sum Planning Phase Fee and the Consultant will not have any entitlement to any additional payment for such amounts.

BREAKDOWN OF PLANNING PHASE FEE

The Tenderer should provide a breakdown of the lump sum Planning Phase Fee which fully and clearly provides details of how the lump sum Planning Phase Fee has been calculated (broken down, where relevant, by currency). The breakdown should clearly itemise and identify each amount in respect of at least the following:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **PLANNING PHASE FEE (GST EXCLUSIVE)** | | |
| **ROLE/ITEM** | **TOTAL AMOUNT (AUD)**  **[WHERE THE RELEVANT COMPONENT OF THE PLANNING PHASE FEE IS EXPRESSED IN AUD (IF ANY)]** | **TOTAL AMOUNT ([INSERT CURRENCY])** | **TOTAL AMOUNT ([INSERT CURRENCY])**  **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL COLUMNS TO THE EXTENT PAYMENT IN MULTIPLE CURRENCIES IS PROPOSED]** |
| **CONSULTANT'S REPRESENTATIVE** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[OTHER ROLES]*** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL ROLES INVOLVED IN PLANNING PHASE SERVICES]** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **AGREED SUBCONSULTANT SERVICES (IF ANY)** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **INSURANCES** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[THE LIST ABOVE IS INTENDED TO BE A STARTING POINT ONLY - THE COMMONWEALTH AND THE TENDER ADMINISTRATOR MUST CONSIDER AND AMEND THE LIST AS APPROPRIATE, HAVING REGARD TO:***   1. ***THE PLANNING PHASE SERVICES AND THE PROJECT; AND*** 2. ***THE OPERATION OF CLAUSE 2.14(f)(ii) OF THE CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT IN PART 5 IN RESPECT OF EVALUATION OF THE CONSULTANT'S ENTITLEMENT (IF ANY) FOLLOWING A PANDEMIC ADJUSTMENT EVENT.]*** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL ITEMS. NOTE THAT EACH ROW MUST BE REFERABLE TO A SINGLE CURRENCY, SO THAT THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF THE PLANNING PHASE FEE AND THE CURRENCY IN WHICH EACH COMPONENT IS PROPOSED TO BE PAYABLE IS CLEARLY DELINEATED]** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **PLANNING PHASE FEE** | **Total:** $**[INSERT]** | **Total**: **[INSERT]** | **Total:** **[INSERT]** |

The breakdown:

(a) is for evaluation purposes;

(b) may also be used:

(i) as contemplated in Annexure 3 of the Contract in Part 5; and

(ii) for the purposes of assessing the Consultant’s entitlement, if any, under clause 2.14(d)(i)B of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5, as contemplated in clause 2.14(f)(ii) of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5; and

(c) will not limit or affect the scope of the Planning Phase Services or the Contract in Part 5.

1. TABLE OF VARIATION RATES AND PRICES

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to the definition of "Table of Variation Rates and Prices" in clause 1.1 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5. The Tenderer should provide a Table of Variation Rates and Prices which is to apply for the purposes of clause 10.3 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 as follows:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **ROLE/POSITION/ITEM** | **UNIT** | **RATE/PRICE AND CURRENCY (GST EXCLUSIVE)** |
| **CONSULTANT'S REPRESENTATIVE** | **HOUR** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[OTHER ROLES]*** | **HOUR** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL ROLES INVOLVED IN SERVICES]** | **HOUR** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL ITEMS]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |

1. PAYMENT OF THE PLANNING PHASE FEE

*[IF THE PROGRESS PAYMENTS ARE MONTHLY-BASED]*

The Tenderer is requested to provide an anticipated monthly cash flow for payment of the Planning Phase Fee.

[INSERT]

This cash flow is for evaluation purposes and will not limit or affect the scope of the Planning Phase Services or the Contract in Part 5.

*[IF THE PROGRESS PAYMENTS ARE MILESTONE-BASED]*

The Tenderer should provide a proposal for payment of the Planning Phase Fee in accordance with the Fee Payment Schedule for the Planning Phase in the Contract in Part 5 as follows:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT IN THE PLANNING PHASE** | **AMOUNT AND CURRENCY (GST EXCLUSIVE)** | | |
| **AUD AMOUNT** | **[INSERT CURRENCY] AMOUNT** | **[INSERT CURRENCY] AMOUNT** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT PROPOSED ADDITIONAL MILESTONES FOR PAYMENT IN THE PLANNING PHASE]** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **PLANNING PHASE FEE** | **Total: $[INSERT] GST exclusive** | **Total: [INSERT]** | **Total: [INSERT]** |

The Tenderer should clearly identify any additional proposed milestones for payment and the proposed amount of each instalment of the Planning Phase Fee payable following achievement for each additional proposed milestone for payment in the Planning Phase. The Tenderer should note that any additional proposed milestones for payment should be significant milestones which represent the completion of discrete activities and should not comprise monthly milestones.

1. INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE

LUMP SUM INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE

The Tenderer should provide a lump sum Indicative Delivery Phase Fee for performing all of the Delivery Phase Services.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE** | **[INSERT AMOUNT/S AND CURRENCY / CURRENCIES]** GST exclusive |

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to clause 28 of the Tender Conditions and to clause 2.9 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5. The Tenderer should note that the lump sum Indicative Delivery Phase Fee should include an adequate allowance for the Agreed Subconsultant Services (if any) to be carried out by the Agreed Subconsultants set out in the Tender Particulars.

The Tenderer should note that the lump sum Indicative Delivery Phase Fee includes all profit, insurance costs, overheads and disbursements (including all transport costs, travel costs, accommodation expenses and meal allowances) in relation to the Delivery Phase Services. For the avoidance of doubt, any engagement will be on the basis of a lump sum Delivery Phase Fee and the Consultant will not have any entitlement to any additional payment for such amounts.

BREAKDOWN OF INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE

The Tenderer should provide a breakdown of the lump sum Indicative Delivery Phase Fee which fully and clearly provides details of how the lump sum Indicative Delivery Phase Fee has been calculated (broken down, where relevant, by currency). The breakdown should clearly itemise and identify each amount in respect of at least the following:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE (GST EXCLUSIVE)** | | |
| **ROLE/ITEM** | **TOTAL AMOUNT (AUD)**  **[WHERE THE RELEVANT COMPONENT OF THE DELIVERY PHASE FEE IS EXPRESSED IN AUD (IF ANY)]** | **TOTAL AMOUNT ([INSERT CURRENCY])** | **TOTAL AMOUNT ([INSERT CURRENCY])**  **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL COLUMNS TO THE EXTENT PAYMENT IN MULTIPLE CURRENCIES IS PROPOSED]** |
| **CONSULTANT'S REPRESENTATIVE** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[OTHER ROLES]*** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL ROLES INVOLVED IN DELIVERY PHASE SERVICES]** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **AGREED SUBCONSULTANT SERVICES (IF ANY)** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **INSURANCES** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[THE LIST ABOVE IS INTENDED TO BE A STARTING POINT ONLY - THE COMMONWEALTH AND THE TENDER ADMINISTRATOR MUST CONSIDER AND AMEND THE LIST AS APPROPRIATE, HAVING REGARD TO:***   1. ***THE DELIVERY PHASE SERVICES AND THE PROJECT; AND*** 2. ***THE OPERATION OF CLAUSE 2.14(f)(ii) OF THE CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT IN PART 5 IN RESPECT OF EVALUATION OF THE CONSULTANT'S ENTITLEMENT (IF ANY) FOLLOWING A PANDEMIC ADJUSTMENT EVENT.]*** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT ADDITIONAL ITEMS. NOTE THAT EACH ROW MUST BE REFERABLE TO A SINGLE CURRENCY, SO THAT THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF THE INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE AND THE CURRENCY IN WHICH EACH COMPONENT IS PROPOSED TO BE PAYABLE IS CLEARLY DELINEATED]** | $**[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE** | | **Total:** $**[INSERT]** | **Total**: **[INSERT]** | **Total: [INSERT]** |

The breakdown:

(a) is for evaluation purposes;

(b) will also be used:

(i) as contemplated in Annexure 3 of the Contract in Part 5; and

(ii) for the purposes of assessing the Consultant’s entitlement, if any, under clause 2.14(d)(i)B of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5, as contemplated in clause 2.14(f)(ii) of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5; and

(c) will not limit or affect the scope of the Delivery Phase Services or the Contract in Part 5.

1. DELIVERY PHASE FEE PROPOSAL

The information provided in item 5 of Tender Schedule F - Financial will form part of the Delivery Phase Fee Proposal.

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to clauses 1.1 and 9.2 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5.

The Tenderer should fully and clearly provide details of the basis on which it would propose any adjustment to the Indicative Delivery Phase Fee.

|  |
| --- |
| **DELIVERY PHASE FEE PROPOSAL - INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE**  **DETAILS OF BASIS FOR ADJUSTMENT (IF ANY)** |
|  |

1. PAYMENT OF THE INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE

The information provided in item 6 of Tender Schedule F - Financial will form part of the Delivery Phase Fee Proposal.

*[IF THE PROGRESS PAYMENTS ARE MONTHLY-BASED ONLY]*

The Tenderer is requested to provide an anticipated monthly cash flow for payment of the Indicative Delivery Phase Fee.

[INSERT]

This cash flow is for evaluation purposes and will not limit or affect the scope of the Delivery Phase Services or the Contract in Part 5.

*[IF THE PROGRESS PAYMENTS ARE MILESTONE-BASED ONLY]*

The Tenderer should provide a proposal for the payment of the Indicative Delivery Phase Fee in accordance with the Fee Payment Schedule for the Delivery Phase in the Contract in Part 5 as follows:

| **MILESTONE IN THE DELIVERY PHASE** | **AMOUNT AND CURRENCY (GST EXCLUSIVE)** | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **AUD AMOUNT** | **[INSERT CURRENCY] AMOUNT** | **[INSERT CURRENCY] AMOUNT** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT PROPOSED ADDITIONAL MILESTONES FOR PAYMENT IN THE DELIVERY PHASE]** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE** | **Total: $[INSERT]** | **Total: [INSERT]** | **Total: [INSERT]** |

The Tenderer should clearly identify any additional proposed milestones for payment and the proposed amount of each instalment of the Indicative Delivery Phase Fee payable following achievement of each additional proposed milestone for payment in the Delivery Phase. The Tenderer should note that any additional proposed milestones for payment should be significant milestones which represent the completion of discrete activities and should not comprise monthly milestones.

*[IF THE PROGRESS PAYMENTS ARE A COMBINATION OF MILESTONE-BASED AND MONTHLY BASED ONLY]*

The Tenderer should provide a proposal for payment of the Indicative Delivery Phase Fee in accordance with the Fee Payment Schedule for the Delivery Phase in the Contract in Part 5 as follows.

To the extent that payment of the Indicative Delivery Phase Fee is not milestone-based in the Delivery Phase, the Tenderer is requested to provide an anticipated monthly cash flow for payment of the Indicative Delivery Phase Fee. The cashflow is for evaluation purposes and will not limit or affect the scope of the Delivery Phase Services nor the Contract in Part 5.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **MILESTONE/TIME IN THE DELIVERY PHASE** | | | **AMOUNT AND CURRENCY (GST EXCLUSIVE)** | | |
| **AUD AMOUNT** | **[INSERT CURRENCY AMOUNT]** | **[INSERT CURRENCY AMOUNT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | | | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | | | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[INSERT ANTICIPATED MONTHLY CASH FLOW]**  **(Note: These rows do not form part of and are not to be included in the Fee Payment Schedule for the Delivery Phase)** | **MONTH** | **AMOUNT AND CURRENCY** | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
|  |  |
|  |  |
|  |  |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | | | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| ***[INSERT MILESTONE FOR PAYMENT FROM CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** | | | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |  |
| ***[THE ABOVE IS INTENDED TO BE A STARTING POINT ONLY. THE COMMONWEALTH AND THE TENDER ADMINISTRATOR MUST CONSIDER AND AMEND AS APPROPRIATE HAVING REGARD TO THE MILESTONES AND THE DELIVERY PHASE SERVICES.]*** | | | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **[TENDERER TO INSERT PROPOSED ADDITIONAL MILESTONES FOR PAYMENT IN THE DELIVERY PHASE]** | | | **$[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |
| **INDICATIVE DELIVERY PHASE FEE** | | | **Total: $[INSERT]** | **Total: [INSERT]** | **Total: [INSERT]** |

The Tenderer should clearly identify any additional proposed milestones for payment and the proposed amount of each instalment of the Indicative Delivery Phase Fee payable following achievement of each additional proposed milestone for payment in the Delivery Phase. The Tenderer should note that any additional proposed milestones for payment should be significant milestones which represent the completion of discrete activities and should not comprise monthly milestones.

*[OPTIONAL - COMMONWEALTH AND TENDER ADMINISTRATOR TO INCLUDE THE BELOW WHERE THE RELEVANT REIMBURSABLE COSTS SPECIAL CONDITION HAS BEEN INCLUDED]*

1. REIMBURSABLE TRAVEL COSTS

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to ***[clause 12]*** of the Special Conditions in Part 5. The Tenderer is requested to provide its proposed Reimbursable Travel Costs Cap as follows:

***[IF THERE ARE NO PHASES]***

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **REIMBURSABLE TRAVEL COSTS CAP (PLANNING PHASE)** | **[INSERT AMOUNT AND CURRENCY] (GST exclusive)** |

***[IF THERE ARE PHASES]***

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **REIMBURSABLE TRAVEL COSTS CAP (PLANNING PHASE)** | **[INSERT AMOUNT AND CURRENCY] (GST exclusive)** |
| **REIMBURSABLE TRAVEL COSTS CAP (DELIVERY PHASE)** | **$[INSERT AMOUNT AND CURRENCY] (GST exclusive)**  **[NOTE: TO FORM PART OF THE SUCCESSFUL TENDERER'S DELIVERY PHASE FEE PROPOSAL]** |

The Tenderer is requested to provide its assumptions and justification of the proposed Reimbursable Travel Costs Cap and (for evaluation purposes only) a breakdown of the proposed Reimbursable Travel Costs Cap.

[INSERT]

*[NOTE THAT SPECIAL CONDITIONS WILL BE REQUIRED TO ADDRESS ANY OTHER PAYMENT STRUCTURES OR "TENDER OPTIONS" TO BE PRICED (E.G. ADDITIONAL ELEMENTS OF THE SERVICES NOT INCLUDED IN THE SERVICES AT THE TIME OF TENDER BUT WHICH MAY BE REQUIRED TO BE PRICED NOW FOR FURTHER CONSIDERATION BY DEFENCE EITHER BEFORE OR AFTER THE AWARD DATE OR WHEN A NUMBER OF OPTIONS ARE BE DESIGNED AND THEN ONE OR TWO OPTIONS "DOWN-SELECTED")]*

1. Alternative Proposals

**The Tenderer's attention is drawn to clauses 3.1(b)(iii) and 3.2 of the Tender Conditions.** The Tenderer should also note the evaluation criterion under clause 4(a)(vii) of the Tender Conditions.

**The Tenderer should also note that it is a minimum form and content requirement for its Tender under clause 3.1(b)(iii) of the Tender Conditions that the Tenderer must accept (without departure, qualification, amendment, limitation or exclusion) the Contract in Part 5, except:**

* + 1. subject to paragraph (b), to the extent completed and lodged in Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals; and
    2. in respect of clauses 5.1 - 5.5 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 only, as expressly set out by the Tenderer in item 1 of Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation.

The Commonwealth offers the Tenderer the opportunity to provide alternative proposals in pursuit of greater value for money. The Tenderer should note that (subject to the Commonwealth's absolute discretion under clause 3.2 of the Tender Conditions), it must lodge a conforming Tender before an alternative proposal will be considered.

The Tenderer should note that it is not required to submit this Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals if it does not propose to submit an alternative proposal.

The Tenderer must demonstrate how an alternative proposal will achieve greater value for money. The Tenderer is requested to note that providing detailed comments from insurers, brokers and legal advice (without more information, including any effect on pricing) will be unlikely to meet this requirement.

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(vii) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating an alternative proposal, the Tenderer must provide a brief explanation of each alternative proposal and provide supporting evidence (for example, details of the alternative, technical descriptions, costing information, program information, technical specifications, testing information, data and any other relevant information).

The Tenderer must also clearly explain the impact that any alternative proposal provided in this Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals will have on the information provided in any other Tender Schedule lodged with its Tender. This explanation must be set out in this Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals.

The Commonwealth reserves the right to negotiate the information provided by any Tenderer in this Tender Schedule G - Alternative Proposals with a view to amending the terms of the Contract before entering into any Contract with the successful Tenderer.

Any decision by the Commonwealth regarding any alternative proposal will be final. The Tenderer lodges its Tender on the basis that it will make no, and the Commonwealth will not be liable upon, any Claim by the Tenderer arising out of or in any way in connection with any decision by the Commonwealth in respect of any alternative proposal.

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT** | | | | |
| **CLAUSE** | **ALTERNATIVE** | **SUPPORTING INFORMATION** | **EFFECT ON OTHER TENDER SCHEDULES (IF ANY)** | **VALUE FOR MONEY** |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| **SPECIAL CONDITIONS** | | | | |
| **CLAUSE** | **ALTERNATIVE** | **SUPPORTING INFORMATION** | **EFFECT ON OTHER TENDER SCHEDULES (IF ANY)** | **VALUE FOR MONEY** |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| **BRIEF** | | | | |
| **DOCUMENT TITLE, REFERENCE ETC** | **ALTERNATIVE** | **EXPLANATION AND SUPPORTING EVIDENCE** | **EFFECT ON OTHER TENDER SCHEDULES (IF ANY)** | **VALUE FOR MONEY** |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| **TENDER SCHEDULES** | | | | |
| **REFERENCE** | **ALTERNATIVE** | **SUPPORTING INFORMATION** | **EFFECT ON OTHER TENDER SCHEDULES (IF ANY)** | **VALUE FOR MONEY** |
|  |  |  |  |  |
| **OTHER** | | | | |
| **REFERENCE** | **ALTERNATIVE** | **SUPPORTING INFORMATION** | **EFFECT ON OTHER TENDER SCHEDULES (IF ANY)** | **VALUE FOR MONEY** |
|  |  |  |  |  |

1. Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(viii) of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to provide the following information.

The Commonwealth reserves the right to negotiate the information provided by any Tenderer in this Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation with a view to amending the terms of the Contract (including the Contract Particulars) before entering into any Contract with the successful Tenderer.

The Tenderer should ensure that the information provided in this Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation is consistent with information given in other parts of its Tender (as applicable).

1. INSURANCES

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(viii)A of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to provide details of the insurances which it has or proposes to put in place for the purposes of the Contract in Part 5.

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to clause 5of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5.

The Tenderer is requested to provide details of the terms and levels of the insurances which the Tenderer has or proposes to put in place for the purpose of clauses 5.1 - 5.5 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5, including as set out below:

| **INSURANCE TYPE** | **INSURER AND BROKER** | **INSURER RATING** | **POLICY NO** | **IS THE TENDERER A NAMED INSURED?** | **COVER LIMIT**  **(AMOUNT AND CURRENCY E.G. AUD, LOCAL HOST NATION CURRENCY)** | **POLICY PERIOD** | **DEDUCT-IBLE** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|
| **PUBLIC LIABILITY INSURANCE** |  |  |  | **[YES/NO]**  **[IF NO, PROVIDE DETAILS]** | **IF WRITTEN ON OCCURRENCE BASIS:**  $**[INSERT]** each and every occurrence  **IF WRITTEN ON CLAIMS MADE BASIS:**  $**[INSERT]** per claim  $**[INSERT]** in aggregate  Worldwide limits:  Jurisdictional limits: |  |  |
| **WORKERS COMPENSATION INSURANCE (AND IF APPLICABLE, EMPLOYERS LIABILITY INSURANCE)** |  |  |  | **YES/NO]**  **[IF NO, PROVIDE DETAILS]** | Prescribed by Statutory Requirement in the State or Territory in which the Services are performed or the Consultant's employees perform work, are employed or normally reside.  Relevant States and Territories:  If the Services are performed or the Consultant's employees perform work, are employed or normally reside in Western Australia or any jurisdiction outside Australia, Employers Liability Insurance:  **$[INSERT]** |  |  |
| **PROFESSIONAL INDEMNITY INSURANCE** |  |  |  | **YES/NO]**  **[IF NO, PROVIDE DETAILS]** | $**[INSERT]** per claim  $**[INSERT]** in aggregate  Worldwide limits:  Jurisdictional limits:  Retroactive Date: |  |  |
| ***[IF APPLICABLE - INSERT OTHER INSURANCES REQUIRED UNDER CLAUSE 5.1(a) OF THE CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT IN PART 5]*** |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**[NOTE TO TENDERER: TENDERERS ARE REQUESTED TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF CURRENCY IN WHICH IT HOLDS ITS PROPOSED INSURANCE POLICIES FOR THE CONTRACT]**

Do the terms and levels of all insurances which the Tenderer has or proposes to put in place for the purpose of the Contract comply with all requirements in clauses 5.1 - 5.5 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

The Tenderer is requested to provide evidence from the insurer or a reputable broker stating the extent to which the relevant insurance complies with clauses 5.1 - 5.5 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5. Such evidence may include certificates of currency (no more than 20 days old), current policy wordings (except where such insurances are prescribed by Statutory Requirement) and other written confirmation stating the extent to which the relevant insurance complies with clauses 5.1 - 5.5 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5.

To the extent that the Tenderer's proposed insurance does not comply with clauses 5.1 - 5.5 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5, the Tenderer may propose a departure from clauses 5.1 - 5.5 only. To do so the Tenderer is requested to clearly set out, in the table format below, the relevant clause reference and the proposed departure (including the proposed drafting amendment in mark up against the relevant clause) together with an explanation of and justification for the proposed departure.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **CLAUSE REFERENCE (Clauses 5.1 - 5.5 only)** | **PROPOSED DEPARTURE (including drafting mark up of amendment proposed)** | **EXPLANATION AND JUSTIFICATION OF THE PROPOSED DEPARTURE** |
| **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** | **[INSERT]** |

Tenderers are reminded that the Tenderer's insurance details are an evaluation criteria as specified in clause 4(a)(viii)A of the Tender Conditions. The Commonwealth is not bound to accept any departure proposed by the Tenderer. Further, the Commonwealth reserves the right to negotiate the insurance proposed by any Tenderer (including any proposed departure) in this Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation before entering into any Contract with the successful Tenderer.

1. TENDERER'S COMMERCIAL-IN-CONFIDENCE INFORMATION

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to clause 22 of the Tender Conditions and clause 18 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 and the Commonwealth's policy on the identification of Commercial-in-Confidence Information (including the requirements set out in paragraph (c)).

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion described under clause 4(a)(viii)A of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer:

* + 1. may identify any specific information provided by the Tenderer to the Commonwealth that it wishes the Commonwealth to keep confidential; and
    2. must provide justification, in accordance with paragraph (c), why the information identified under paragraph (a) should be kept confidential.

The Tenderer is referred to the Commonwealth's guidance on the identification of Commercial-in-Confidence Information available at https://www.finance.gov.au/government/procurement/buying-australian-government/confidentiality-throughout-procurement-cycle.

The Tenderer should note that the Commonwealth policy principles of transparency and accountability promote the disclosure of contractual information to the maximum extent and that a Tenderer's information is only kept confidential where there are sound reasons for doing so.

The Commonwealth reserves the right to negotiate the information provided by any Tenderer in this item 2 of Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation with a view to amending the terms of the Contract (including the Contract Particulars) before entering into any Contract with the successful Tenderer.

Without limiting the Commonwealth's absolute discretion under clause 22(a)(ii) of the Tender Conditions, Tenderers are requested to note that:

* + 1. information must have all of the following characteristics before it may be considered to be Commercial-in-Confidence Information:
       1. the information to be protected must be specifically identified;
       2. the information must be commercially sensitive and not already in the public domain;
       3. disclosure would cause unreasonable detriment to the owner of the information or another party; and
       4. the information was provided with an express or implied understanding that it would remain confidential;
    2. without limiting paragraph (c), the following types of information in, or provided in relation to, contracts would generally not be considered Commercial-in-Confidence Information:
       1. performance and financial guarantees;
       2. indemnities;
       3. the price of an individual item, or groups of items of goods or services;
       4. rebate, liquidated damages and service credit clauses;
       5. performance measures applicable to the Contract;
       6. clauses which describe how Intellectual Property Rights are to be dealt with;
       7. payment arrangements; and
       8. the performance of the Consultant against the requirements of the Contract and agreed assessment criteria; and
    3. the following types of information may (in the Commonwealth’s absolute discretion) meet the criteria of being protected as Commercial-in-Confidence Information:
       1. trade secrets;
       2. proprietary information (this could be information about how a particular technical or business solution is to be provided);
       3. internal costing information or information about profit margins; and
       4. pricing structures (if this information would reveal whether there was a profit or loss on the supply of a particular good or service).

Details of any specific information that the Tenderer wishes the Commonwealth to keep confidential should be provided in table format as set out below:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **SPECIFIC INFORMATION** | **JUSTIFICATION** | **PERIOD OF CONFIDENTIALITY** |
| **[INSERT (IF APPLICABLE)]** | **[INSERT (IF APPLICABLE)]** | **[INSERT (IF APPLICABLE)]** |

1. INFORMATION SECURITY

The Tenderer's attention is drawn to clause 16 and if it applies, clause 17 of the Tender Conditions.

To assist the Tenderer to demonstrate its ability to satisfy the evaluation criterion under clause 4(a)(viii)B of the Tender Conditions and to assist the Commonwealth in evaluating its Tender, the Tenderer is requested to:

* + 1. describe its general approach to ensuring the security of Confidential Information and, if clause 17 of the Tender Conditions applies, Sensitive and Classified Information, in accordance with the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer; and
    2. complete the Questionnaire in item B.

The Commonwealth reserves the right to negotiate the information provided by any Tenderer in this item 3 of Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation with a view to amending the terms of the Contract (including the Contract Particulars) before entering into any Contract with the successful Tenderer.

If the Tenderer wishes to lodge its Tender on a Joint Bid Basis, it is requested to provide any information in this item 3 of Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation which it considers relevant to proposed joint bid arrangements (as applicable).

A GENERAL APPROACH TO INFORMATION SECURITY

**[INSERT]**

B QUESTIONNAIRE

The following questions apply to ***[INSERT ATM* *ID, PROJECT NUMBER, PROJECT NAME AND DESCRIPTION OF WORKS AND SERVICES, AS APPLICABLE]***, described in the Tender Documents:

1. Does the Tenderer (and any proposed Recipient) have information security procedures, policies and measures in place that are or may be relevant to the requirements, if it is the successful Tenderer, in the Contract in Part 5 in respect of Confidential Information and, if clause 17 of the Tender Conditions applies, Sensitive and Classified Information?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide details:

**[INSERT]**

1. Do the Tenderer's (and any proposed Recipient's) information security procedures, policies and measures comply with the requirements, if it is the successful Tenderer, in the Contract in Part 5 in respect of Confidential Information and, if clause 17 of the Tender Conditions applies, Sensitive and Classified Information?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If No, please provide details:

**[INSERT]**

If No, please provide details of the steps that the Tenderer (and any proposed Recipient) will take to ensure compliance with these requirements before the Award Date, including timeframes:

**[INSERT]**

1. What is the Tenderer's (and any proposed Recipient's) approach to preventing, detecting, reporting on, responding to and closing out:
   * 1. new and emerging threats to information security procedures, policies and measures:

**[INSERT]**

* + 1. observed or suspected security weaknesses/threats to information security procedures, policies and measures:

**[INSERT]**

* + 1. information security procedures, policies and measures not operating as effectively as intended:

**[INSERT]**

* + 1. hardware or software malfunctions:

**[INSERT]**; and

* + 1. if it is the successful Tenderer, any breach of the requirements in the Contract in Part 5, whether the breach is caused by it or its personnel:

**[INSERT]**

in respect of Confidential Information and, if clause 17 of the Tender Conditions applies, Sensitive and Classified Information?

1. Has the Tenderer (and any proposed Recipient) been the subject of any notices, investigations, proceedings, consequences or sanctions during a procurement process, in connection with any alleged or actual breach of contract or otherwise in relation to an unauthorised disclosure of confidential, sensitive or classified information during the past 5 years?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If Yes, please provide details:

**[INSERT]**

If Yes, is the Tenderer (and any proposed Recipient) fully complying with the outcomes of such investigations, proceedings, consequences or sanctions?

**❑ YES ❑ NO**

If No, please provide details:

**[INSERT]**

1. If clause 17 of the Tender Conditions applies, what is the Tenderer's (and any proposed Recipient's) approach to preventing, detecting, reporting on, responding to and closing out malicious code and other Cyber Security Incidents or Cyber Security Events (as defined in the Contract in Part 5) (e.g. countermeasures, intrusion detection strategies, audit analysis, system integrity checking, vulnerability assessments)?

**[INSERT/NOT APPLICABLE]**

1. If clause 17 of the Tender Conditions applies, what is the Tenderer's (and any proposed Recipient's) approach to quantifying and monitoring the types, volumes and costs of hardware and software malfunctions, malicious code and other Cyber Security Incidents or Cyber Security Events?

**[INSERT/NOT APPLICABLE]**

1. If clause 17 of the Tender Conditions applies, has the Tenderer (and any proposed Recipient) been subject to a hardware and software malfunction, malicious code or other Cyber Security Incidents or Cyber Security Events in the past 5 years?

**❑ YES ❑ NO ❑ NOT APPLICABLE**

If Yes, please provide details:

**[INSERT]**

1. If clause 17 of the Tender Conditions applies, does each proposed Recipient of Sensitive and Classified Information (or any part of it) hold a current security clearance at or above the level/s specified by the Commonwealth in the Contract Particulars in Part 5?

**❑ YES ❑ NO ❑ NOT APPLICABLE**

If Yes, please provide details:

**[INSERT]**

If No, please provide details of your understanding of the clearance process and steps that the Tenderer (and each proposed Recipient) will take to properly apply for, obtain and hold a current security clearance at or above the level/s specified by the Commonwealth in the Contract Particulars in the Contract in Part 5 if it is the successful Tenderer, including timeframes, having regard to the information available at https://www1.defence.gov.au/security/clearances.

**[INSERT].**

The Tenderer should note that:

* + 1. the above is not a comprehensive list of information security matters; and
    2. if the Tenderer is unsure of whether any aspect of the Tenderer's (and any proposed Recipient's) current or proposed arrangements comply, if it is the successful Tenderer, with the requirements in the Contract in Part 5 in respect of Confidential Information and if clause 17 of the Tender Conditions applies, Sensitive and Classified Information, it is preferable that the relevant arrangements be noted in this item 3 of Tender Schedule H - Miscellaneous Matters For Evaluation so that an assessment can be made.

1. Statement of Tax Record

***[THIS TENDER SCHEDULE I - STATEMENT OF TAX RECORD WILL ONLY APPLY IF CLAUSE 29.1 OF THE TENDER CONDITIONS APPLIES. OTHERWISE DELETE THE CONTENTS OF THIS TENDER SCHEDULE AND MARK IT "NOT USED"]***

The Tenderer’s attention is drawn to clause 16.8 of the Conditions of Contract in Part 5 and clause 29 of the Tender Conditions.

The Tenderer’s attention is also drawn to the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy, which imposes obligations on the Commonwealth to obtain from tenderers valid and satisfactory STRs. More information about the requirements arising under the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy is available from the Department of Treasury at <https://treasury.gov.au/policy-topics/economy/black-economy/procurement-connected-policy>.

**The Tenderer must complete and lodge Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record. This is a minimum form and content requirement under clause 3.1(b)(ii) of the Tender Conditions.**

**A. STATEMENT OF TAX RECORD**

1. Subject to paragraph 2 below, the Tenderer is to provide and attach each of the valid and satisfactory STRs referred to in the table below as applicable to the Tenderer:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **If the Tenderer is:** | **STRs required:** |
| * + 1. a body corporate or natural person | a valid and satisfactory STR in respect of that body corporate or person |
| * + 1. a partner acting for and on behalf of a partnership | a valid and satisfactory STR:  (i) on behalf of the partnership; and  (ii) in respect of each partner in the partnership that will be directly involved in the delivery of any resultant contract or subcontract (as applicable) |
| * + 1. a trustee acting in its capacity as trustee of a trust | a valid and satisfactory STR in respect of the:  (i) trustee; and  (ii) the trust |
| * + 1. a joint venture participant | a valid and satisfactory STR in respect of:  (i) each participant in the joint venture; and  (ii) if the operator of the joint venture is not a participant in the joint venture, the joint venture operator |
| * + 1. a member of a Consolidated Group | a valid and satisfactory STR in respect of:  (i) the relevant member of the Consolidated Group; and  (ii) the head company in the Consolidated Group |
| * + 1. a member of a GST Group | a valid and satisfactory STR in respect of the:  (i) the GST Group member; and  (ii) the GST Group representative |

1. If the Tenderer has requested any of the STRs required under paragraph 1 above but the STR has not been issued by the Australian Taxation Office prior to the Closing Date and Time, the Tenderer must provide and attach the STR receipt issued by the Australian Taxation Office demonstrating that the STR was requested from the Australian Taxation Office prior to the Closing Date and Time.
2. The Tenderer is requested to note that, in accordance with clause 29.1(c) of the Tender Conditions, if the Tenderer provides and attaches in its response to this Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record an STR receipt issued by the Australian Taxation Office demonstrating that any of the STRs required under this Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record were requested from the Australian Taxation Office prior to the Closing Date and Time, then:
   * 1. the Tenderer must provide all of the required valid and satisfactory STRs to the Tender Administrator by email within 4 business days after the Closing Date and Time; and
     2. if the Tenderer does not provide all of the required valid and satisfactory STRs to the Tender Administrator by email within 4 business days after the Closing Date and Time, the Commonwealth may (in its absolute discretion) decide not to evaluate (or continue to evaluate) the Tender.

**B. DECLARATION**

***[INSERT ATM ID, PROJECT NUMBER, PROJECT NAME AND DESCRIPTION OF WORKS AND SERVICES, AS APPLICABLE]***

**[INSERT NAME OF TENDERER, ABN AND ACN, AS APPLICABLE]** (**Tenderer**)

The Tenderer declares that:

1. it has complied with the requirements in item A of Tender Schedule I - Statement of Tax Record to provide and attach:
   * 1. each of the valid and satisfactory STRs referred to in the table in paragraph 1 of item A as applicable to the Tenderer; or
     2. if the Tenderer has requested any of the STRs required under paragraph 1 of item A but the STR has not been issued by the Australian Taxation Office prior to the Closing Date and Time, each STR receipt issued by the Australian Taxation Office demonstrating that the relevant STRs were requested from the Australian Taxation Office prior to the Closing Date and Time;
2. it has obtained and holds valid and satisfactory STRs for each subconsultant that it will engage for the Services under a subcontract with an expected value of over $4 million (GST inclusive), if known as at the Closing Date and Time;
3. if it is the successful Tenderer, it will ensure that any subconsultant that it subsequently engages for the Services under a subcontract with an expected value of over $4 million (GST inclusive) provides it with a valid and satisfactory STR prior to entering into the relevant subcontract; and
4. if any STR provided by it as part of any Invitation to Register Interest process in respect of the Project or otherwise as part of the tender process is or will be no longer valid and satisfactory at the time of the proposed Award Date (as notified by the Tender Administrator by email), the Tenderer must, if and within the time required by the Tender Administrator, provide the Tender Administrator with a copy of each STR as applicable to the Tenderer that will be valid and satisfactory on such proposed Award Date.

The Tenderer acknowledges and agrees that the Commonwealth:

1. will only enter into a contract with a Tenderer that, on the proposed Award Date as notified by the Tender Administrator under paragraph 4, holds and has provided to the Tender Administrator copies of all STRs as applicable to the Tenderer in accordance with the Shadow Economy Procurement Connected Policy that will be valid and satisfactory on such Award Date; and
2. may (in its absolute discretion) exclude the Tenderer from further consideration if the Tenderer does not satisfy the requirement under paragraph 5.

**[INSERT DATE]**

**[S 127 OF CORPORATIONS ACT]**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Declared and executed** by **[INSERT NAME]** in accordance with section 127 of the *Corporations Act 2001* (Cth): |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| Signature of director |  |  | Signature of company secretary/director ***[delete position as appropriate]*** |
|  |  |  |  |
| Full name of director who states that they are a director of **[INSERT NAME]** |  |  | Full name of company secretary/director ***[delete position as appropriate]*** who states that they are a company secretary/director ***[delete position as appropriate]*** of **[INSERT NAME]** |

[OR - AUTHORISED SIGNATORY OF COMPANY]

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Declared and signed** for and on behalf of **[INSERT NAME]** by its authorised signatory in the presence of: |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| Signature of witness |  |  | Signature of authorised signatory |
|  |  |  |  |
| Full name of witness |  |  | Full name of authorised signatory |

[THESE ARE EXAMPLE EXECUTION CLAUSES ONLY.]

[THE TENDERER MUST ENSURE THAT THE DECLARATION IS COMPLETE, ACCURATE, DULY EXECUTED AND VALID]

1. Commonwealth Procurement Policy

The Tenderer is requested to:

* + 1. provide details of its practices regarding labour regulations and ethical employment practices:

|  |
| --- |
|  |

* + 1. provide details of its practices regarding promoting environmental sustainability in relation to the Services, including having regard to:
       1. energy efficiency;
       2. reducing environmental impact;
       3. the use of recycled products; and
       4. the Sustainable Procurement Guide (as published by the Department of Agriculture, Water and the Environment):

|  |
| --- |
|  |

* + 1. if an Australian standard is applicable as identified in the Brief, demonstrate its capability to meet the applicable Australian standard including by providing evidence of any relevant certifications:

|  |
| --- |
|  |

* + 1. provide details of the direct benefits expected to be generated to the Australian economy through the project, the performance of the Services or more broadly through the Tenderer's business, for example:
       1. by making better use of Australian resources that would otherwise be underutilised;
       2. otherwise increasing productivity;
       3. providing benefits that support the development and sustainment of industry capabilities; and
       4. increasing productivity enhancing technology development and adoption:

|  |
| --- |
|  |

1. - CONTRACT